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ABSTRACT

Although several studies have alluded to the role of 
learned helplessness in the arousal of psychological 
reactance, ho studies have looked specifically at the 
effects.of depression on psychological reactance. In 
accordance to Wortman'S reformulation of the psychological 
reactance theory, psychological reactance would dissipate 
with extended inability to control. Subjects with the 
highest levels of uncontrollability expectation (depressed
subjects) are prone to be insensitive to the elimination of

,* ' ' '

freedom. Thus, I hypothesized that depressed will exhibit 
less arousal of psychological reactance than non depressed. 
Overall, depression had no effect on reactance aroused. 
However, this hypothesis was corroborated for the highly 
depressed subjects. This study found an the effect of locus 
of control in reactance arousal that is consistent with some 
of the current literature. Furthermore, psychological 
reactance was postulated as a mediating mechanisms of 
adherence. I found that psychological reactance did not 
consistently affect adherence.
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INTRODUCTION

This study focus on the relationship between, 
depression, non adherent behavior, and psychological 
reactance. Psychological reactance is proposed as a mediator 
of adherence. Furthermore, depression and locus of control 
are considered as two of the determinants of psychological 
reactance with an direct and/or indirect effect on 
adherence. Thus, the present study examines the relationship 
between non-adherence and psychological reactance in 
depressed versus non depressed individuals and in the 
externally oriented versus the internally oriented 
individuals.

I first review the meaning and relevance of non 
adherent behavior in the field of health care. Then, I 
examine some of the determinants of adherence, including 
psychological reactance. 1 then review the theory behind 
psychological reactance and its implications in health care. 
Last, I focus on depression and locus of control and their 
relationship to the constructs of adherence and 
psychological reactance.
Adherence , v '• V'/-

The construct and relevant research. Non adherent 
behaviors are frequently encountered in psychotherapy and 
health psychology and involve the client apparently not 
doing what they are told to do by the health professional. 
Adherence is a widely studied phenomena (e.g.Baekeland &
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Lundwall, 1975; Meichenbaum and Turk, 1987). However, there 
has been considerable confusion in the field regarding what 
term to use to describe these phenomena. Many terms have 
been proposed, each term with certain connotations or 
theoretical underpinnings, e,g» resistance, non compliance, 
non adherence, and non cooperativeness. These terms have 
often been used interchangeably with a somewhat inconsistent 
criteria for their use.

Recently, there has been Some discussion about the 
implication and connotations of these terms (Meichenbaum et 
al., 1987). According to Meichenbaum et al. (1987) 
compliance and cooperativeness refer to the extent to which 
the client is willing or able to follow the instructions of 
the health professional. These terms imply that failure to 
follow the instructions is the client's fault. Resistance is 
a more psychoanalytic term that implies the failure to obey 
the health practitioner's instructions based on unconscious 
motivations to fight against change. Finally, Meichenbaum et 
al. (1987) have suggested the term adherence to imply a 
voluntary collaborative involvement of the client and the 
health professional in a mutually acceptable course of 
behavior to produce a desired preventive or therapeutic 
result.

Psychological reactance, a term proposed by Brehm 
(1966) is defined as a perceived threat or loss to freedom 
that motivates the client to restore the thwarted freedom.
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For psychological reactance to occur, the client must 
perceive an elimination of freedom by an external source or 
agent. Brehm and Brehm (1981) pointed out that the 
psychological reactance theory suggests that the likelihood 
of sustained improvement for treatment will be enhanced by 
maximizing the client's perceptions of free choice and 
minimizing the client's perceptions of the health 
professional pressure. Following Brehm et al. (1981) note, 
one can suggest that when a subject perceives a limit on 
their freedom of choice, they are less likely to adhere to a 
treatment program. Thus, psychological reactance arousal may 
produce freedom restoring behaviors that may be detected as 
non-adherence.

In the current study the term non adherence was used, 
since this term seems the most theory free. The term non 
adherence is preferred because, unlike traditional 
psychoanalytic perspectives or unlike the implications of 
the terms non compliance and non cooperativeness, the 
implication of the term non adherence is that responsibility 
for the lack of change is not "exclusively" focused within
the client. On the contrary, it directs our attention not

,

only to factors within the client but also to other external 
factors which may be important. For instance, Meichenbaum 
(1987) reviewed a number factors that have been related to 
treatment non adherence. These include patient variables, 
disease or disorder variables, treatment variables,
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variables reflecting the relationship or interaction between 
the client and the health care provider (Buckalew & Sallis, 
1986; Canton, 1984; DiMateo & DiNicola, 1982a; Eraker,
Kirscht & Becker, 1984; Haynes, 1979b; Kasel, 1975; Kirscht

- ■ ■ : ' ' .

& Rosenstock, 1979; Pondell, 1975; Shelton & Levy, 1981; 
Stone, 1979)= Other factors could be included such as 
extended or immediate family influence, therapist 
characteristics, and environmental aspects. Because 
externally induced psychological reactance was a part of the 
current study and external factors were likely to influence 
what the subjects did or did not do, the term adherence 
seemed as the most appropriate.

The assessment of non adherence is difficult because 
the definition of the construct varies across different 
studies and settings, and because of the many behaviors that 
might be considered non adherent. Usually the criteria for 
non adherence is ambiguous and arbitrary. In addition, the 
assessment of non adherence is sometimes based entirely on 
self report which is subject to possible biases such as 
social desirability. Behavioral measures of non adherence 
are usually more objective and involve tablet or bottle 
counts, noting the percentage of medication taken and, 
observation of behavioral performance and appointment's 
diaries (Meichenbaum & Turk, 1987).

Progress in understanding and overcoming non adherence 
has been blocked by the lack of coherent methods to measure



non adherence. Among others, Heichenbaum et al. (1987) has 
suggested that the absence of reliable, valid, clinical 
indices of adherence is particularly problematic since it 
may endanger clinical trials, lead to uncalled diagnostic 
tests, obstruct the evaluation procedures and so, slow down 
the treatment process. It is blear that more empirical 
research is called for in this area. In the present study, 
behavioral indicators were used to measure adherence to 
avoid biases (see appendixes C,D & E).

Implications of Non Adherence. Non adherence is one of 
the most prominent problems for all the health practices. 
Some authors have noted that "drop out" is the most 
exasperating problem and the one problem that is 
continuously faced by the health care providers (Baekeland 
et al. 1975). The importance and relevance of this topic in
the health practices is enormous because it is assumed that

/ ■ • . ' ; " '
the more a client engages in adherent behavior the greater 
chance to get healthier. For instance, Epstein and Cluss 
(1982) in their review explained that regardless of the kind 
of treatment (placebo versus active medications) adherence 
per se was related to the best clinical outcome. This 
evidence does not suggest that adherence is the only factor 
that influences the treatment outcome, but that it is 
positively associated to the outcome.

Estimates of the incidence of non adherence are usually 
very high, with most estimates ranging from a low of 4% to a

11
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high of 92%, with the most typical range from 30% to 60% 
(Masek, 1982)„ Among bipolar affective disorder clients, 9% 
to 57% terminate lithium carbonate medication at some point 
against medical advice, but this is probably an 
underestimate of the true extent to the problem (Cochran, 
1986), Also, 50 % of the subjects in Persons, Burns &
Perloff (1988) study terminated treatment (cognitive therapy 
for depression) prematurely.

The determinants that lead to adherence are a main 
issue in this study. It is assumed that there are several 
mediating mechanisms that may lead to non-adherence. This 
paper does not try to explore all mediating mechanisms of 
adherence thoroughly, the goal it is to give a sense of the 
varied sources of non adherence and the complexity of the 
adherence construct. For a more complete review of adherence 
see Meichenbaum et al. (1987) or Baekeland et al. (1975).

Mediating Mechanisms of adherence. Non adherence is a 
behavioral outcome that can be mediated by a variety of 
factors. Some of these potential mediating mechanisms for 
non adherent behavior are the following:

1. Psychological Reactance- Non adherence may represent 
the patient's attempt to restore control over some perceived 
threatened freedom, i.e. to do what one chooses to do, 
instead of doing What one is ordered to do. Thus, the 
client's non adherent behavior may be due to the arousal of 
reactance or to the client's high reactance potential. For
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example, Imajo (1983) reported in a laboratory experiment, 
that threat to freedom manipulations reduced the compliance 
of their subjects. More recently Graybar, Antonuccio and 
Boutilier (1989) have reported that clients high in 
reactance are less likely to adhere and be helped by 
negatively toned physician advise when compared to similar 
clients with low reactance.

2. Motivational Drive- Lack of motivation to change, 
lethargy, and lack of energy contribute to non adherent 
behavior. Duda, Smart and Tappe (1989) explored the 
predictors of adherence in the rehabilitation of athletes 
and found an association between adherence and the amount of 
self motivation. Similarly, Flanders and McNamara's (1987) 
study of compliance with home relaxation training found that 
self motivation was a meaningful predictor of compliance.

3. Low Self Efficacy and Locus of Control- Expectation 
of inability to perform the task required and/or expectation 
of inability to achieve the desire outcome regardless of 
effort (inability to control) is likely to induce subject's 
passivity and thus, to strengthen non-adherent behaviors. In 
the fitness area, some findings suggest that the likelihood 
of adhering to a exercise program may partly reside in the 
individual's self efficacy at the outset of involvement. 
O'Leary (1985) noted that perceived self efficacy has been 
shown to play a significant role in adherence to a great 
number of preventive health programs such as smoking
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cessation and Control of eating and weight. Furthermore, 
Cromwell, Butterfield and Curry (1977) found that internal 
health locus expectations were positively associated with 
adherence for clients recovering for myocardial infarction. 
Similarly, Stanton (1987) found that the expectancy for 
internal control over health and hypertension was one of 
significant determinants of adherence to a program for 
patients with hypertension.

4. Ambivalence- Ambivalent non adherence derives from 
the conflict between competing forms of satisfaction. It 
occurs when the individual has negative and positive 
feelings about change or the task he or she is trying to 
engage in. The individual is unwilling to renounce any 
satisfaction or relief obtained from any of the competing 
alternatives, e.g. ”1 want to change, but I do not want to" 
(Kris, 1985).

5. Fear- Perceived threats of the change that the 
client is trying to accomplish might also function as 
determinants of non adherence. Fear of new experiences is a 
common factor of non adherence in clinical practice. Kris 
(1985) considered fear of change a "defense mechanism" that 
opposes the threat of anticipated or expected displeasure.

6. Irrational Ideas- Irrational ideas about the change 
to be accomplished might induce non adherence in order to 
avoid the irrational undesired consequences. Meichenbaum et 
al. (1987) refers to the non adherent behavior determined by
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irrational ideas as "irrationally motivated non adherence”.

7. Social Cost/Reward Ratio- Environmental factors 
might be another mediating mechanism for adherence. Social 
or interpersonal attitudes toward the individual might 
negatively influence change and/or reinforce some behaviors 
and/or punish others and thus counteract or block or enhance 
adherence. Doherty (1981) held that significant others 
attributions affect behavior and sense of efficacy for 
solving problems or achieving change, among other things. 
Furthermore, it is very likely that if the social cost of 
adhering outweighs the potential gains the individual will 
not adhere. Stanton (1987) reported that the perception of 
strong social support was one of the significant 
determinants of adherence to a treatment regimen for 
hypertensive subjects.

8. Overload- Clients burdened with too many assignments 
are likely to be non-adherent (Goldfried, 1982). Overwhelmed 
clients might be physically unable to adhere.

9. Information- In some circumstances, non adherence 
may represent misunderstanding or inadequate information 
about the task, whether it is a medication or a behavioral 
homework, that is required. For instance, Callahan, Pederson 
and Granados (1989) found that pregnant females with greater 
percentages of non adherence to iron pills had received less 
accurate information about these pills and reported 
receiving most of their information from nonprofessional
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sources. Furthermore, Stanton (1987) found, in her study of 
hypertensive patients, that the knowledge about the 
treatment regimen was one of significant determinants of 
adherence.

The previous list is far from complete and needs 
further empirical validation. However, it gives us a flavor 
of the immense complexity of the non-adherence construct.

Any combination of the previously cited mediating 
mechanisms of non adherence is possible. In some cases the 
discrimination among them might be difficult. Nevertheless, 
by taking into account all these hypothetical mediating 
factors or determinants, one is likely to increase 
dramatically the understanding of non-adherent behavior. The 
potential implications of the research in this area for the 
clinical practice are great. Among other things, increased 
understanding of the mediating mechanism of non adherence is 
likely to shorten lengthy interventions and decrease the 
number of repeated failures for some clients.
Psychological reactance

Definition and description. The theory of psychological 
reactance (Brehm, 1966) describes a set of behaviors and/or 
motivational drives that can be expected to occur whenever 
the individual perceives that their freedoms are threatened 
or lost. In short, the theory states that a perceived threat 
to or a loss of a freedom motivates the individual to 
restore that freedom. Thus, the manifestation of
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psychological reactance is defined as a motivational arousal 
directed toward restoring the freedom perceived as lost or 
threatened.

Reactance is often seen as the client's way of 
thwarting the therapist indications. This belief is not 
accurate because psychological reactance is a state or 
trait, it is not a behavior. Moreover^ psychological 
reactance is not one sided, but a two sided process. For 
psychological reactance to occur, the client must perceive 
ah elimination of freedom by an external source or agent.

The motivational arousal of psychological reactance may 
be accompanied by:hostility and aggression. There seems to 
be a positive correlation between reactance arousal and 
hostility, although hostility is not necessary for the 
arousal of reactance (Brehm & Mann; 1975).

Some authors have defined reactance as a motivational 
state with energizing and behavior directing properties 
(Dowd, Milne & Wiee, 1989). Brehm (1966) held that there are 
several ways in which motivational states may be expressed. 
The individual may directly reassert the freedom through 
oppositional behavior or may attempt an indirect or implicit 
restoration of the freedom (Brehm, 1966). More recently 
Brehm et al. (1981) reported that there are five modes to 
restore freedom. First, "direct restoration of freedom" a 
behavioral effort to restore the freedom (i.e. consuming a 
product that was not initially wanted because it was
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denied) . Second, "indirect restoration'* by implication 
(i.e.- an external agent restores person's freedom). Third, 
"subjective responses" a restoration of freedom by 
increasing the attractiveness of the threatened freedom 
(i.e. expressing great appeal for a product because it was 
denied). Fourth, "denial, of threat" by denying there was any 
threat (i.e. expressing repulsion for a product because it 
was denied). Fifth, "preservation of other freedoms" by 
increasing the motivation to preserve future freedoms (i.e. 
eluding visits to the doctor to avoid further diet 
restrictions).

It is essential to note that reactance can only be 
aroused in a person to the extent that the individual 
believes he or she has freedom or control over the potential 
outcomes (Brehm et al., 1981). According to Brehm et al. 
(1981), the magnitude of reactance arousal Varies with a 
number of factors. First, magnitude of reactance arousal 
depends upon the importance of the particular freedom for 
the individual. Second, the number of freedoms that are 
being threatened regulates the magnitude of reactance 
arousal. Third, the number of freedoms established by the 
individual affects the magnitude of the reactance arousal. 
Fourth, the threat implication to other freedoms also 
affects the magnitude of reactance arousal. In addition, 
other factors that may influence the magnitude of reactance 
arousal are the: availability of alternative freedoms, the
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cost of disobeying, desire for control, and social 
desirability.

Four conditions by which reactance might not be aroused 
come to mirid. First, when there is not perception of freedom 
(i.e. freedom has been previously eliminated). Second, when 
the perceived freedom is considered unimportant and thus, it 
is not perceived as cost-efficient to fight for that 
freedom. Third, when there is perception of freedom, but the
threat is not strong enough. Fourth, when the freedom and

. . . ' ' ' ' : - /threat are perceived, but there is not motivation to fight 
for threatened freedom.

Whereas, Brehm (1966) postulated psychological 
reactance as a motivational state, others (e.g. Rohrbaugh, 
Tennen, Press, & White, 1981) postulated reactance as a 
potential with some trait qualities. Some individuals tend 
to defy influence attempts consistently, across situations 
and behaviors, which suggests that reactance may be a trait 
in addition to a transitional state of the individual 
(Beutler, 1978; Rohrbaugh et al., 1981). Reactance potential 
refers to the probability that an individual will defy 
suggestions or directives at a given point of time. Dowd, 
Milne and Wise (1989) have created a scale to measure 
reactance potential. Reactance potential is likely to be a 
determinant of the magnitude of reactance arousal. In short, 
psychological reactance can be considered as a state or a 
trait of the individual, a state or trait that mediates
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freedom restoring behaviors„

The assessment of psychological reactance is not any 
easier than the one of adherence. Given the nature of 
psychological reactance, direct observation or questioning 
do not help to assess this construct and so ambiguity creeps 
in. The present study uses two behavioral indicators to 
minimize response bias. The first behavioral indicator, used 
and validated by Brehm et al. (1966, 1975), is measured by 
the amount of increase in the attractiveness of a chosen- 
then-eliminated alternative. Psychological reactance affects 
the subjective attractiveness of the potential outcomes 
(Brehm et al., 1966, 1975 & 1981). Thus, a potential outcome 
that is eliminated for the subject will increase in 
attractiveness.

The second, unobtrusive behavioral indicator of 
reactance is measured through the subject's content filtered 
voice. This device have been used for some time now, some of 
the pioneers were French and Steinberg (1947). French et al. 
(1947) filtered out the content of the speech samples by the 
electronic lowpass (content) filter to study the 
untelligibility of speech sounds. Rogers, Scherer and 
Rosenthal (1971) noted that the electronic content filtering 
device effectively filters out the semantic content in 
speech samples and offers great amount of flexibility for 
psychological research. Content filtering re-records an 
audiotape through a low-pass filter, thus removing from the
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speech sample the higher frequencies on which word 
recognition depends, but preserves the sequence and rhythm 
of natural speech (for more detail see Rogers et al., 1971). 
Shoham-Salomon,. Avner and Neemah (1989) suggested that "... 
tone of voice, a nonverbal channel of communication .... 
/leaks' uncensured affective states of mind"(p.003). All 
studies that have Used the content filtering have judges 
with no special training who rate the content-free speech 
samples along specific non verbal dimensions.

Recently, there has been a renewed research interest 
for the potential uses of the electronic lowpass filter.
Some authors have used the electronic lowpass filter to 
assess the therapist's tone of voice when talking to or 
about clients (Rosenthal, Blank & Vannicelli, 1984; Blank, 
Rosenthal, Vannicelli & Lee, 1986). This authors used judges 
to rate the therapist's content free speech samples along 10 
emotional dimensions (e.g. warmth, hostility). Rosenthal et 
al. (1984) found that therapists' tone of voice when talking 
about clients can be used to make accurate predictions about 
therapists' tone of voice when talking to clients. Blank et 
al. (1986) found that 1) stylistic process variables can be 
reliably measured from brief (10 or 20 seconds) content-free 
speech samples of a therapeutic sessions, 2) the therapists' 
tone of voice was significantly related to patient's status 
and therapists' sex and was more likely to leak underlying 
feelings when talking about clients than when talking to



clients, and 3) supervisor's ratings of therapists' 
interactional competence can significantly predict 
therapist's tone of voice in talking to or about patients. 

Others authors have used the electronic content
filtering device to assess the amount of reactance in the

. . ■ " 1 - ' ■ -subject's content filtered voice (Shoham-Salomon, et al.,
1989). Shohan-Salombn et al. (1989) studied the mechanisms 
of change underlying a paradoxical intervention for 
procrastination. Their judges rated the content-free speech 
samples across six reactance-related dimensions 
(spitefulhess, anxiety, aggressiveness, inhibition, 
friendliness & activity). Shohan-Salomon et al. (1989) found 
that the amount of reactance in the tone of voice mediated 
change in procrastination habits for the subjects in their 
paradoxical intervention.

The present study will have independent untrained 
judges to rate the amount of reactance in the subject's 
content-free speech Samples.

Implications. Psychological reactance is a useful 
framework for understanding oppositional behavior in health 
care routines. Non adherent behavior may result from the 
arousal of psychological reactance in the client by his/her 
perception of no choice and the health provider pressure. 
Psychological reactance in the mental health settings is 
potentially dangerous since an increase in motivational 
drive for a non allowed alternative is likely to interfere

22
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with the therapeutic processes and to bring about low 
treatment efficacy. There are some authors who believe that 
denial of choice frequently thwarts improvement (Coyne,
1976; Brehm et al. 1981; Beutler, 1978), possibly through 
reactance. Psychological reactance may be responsible for 
some of the premature drop outs and poor outcomes, but more 
empirical support is necessary to corroborate this premise.

Psychological reactance may at times facilitate 
improvement rather than interfere with it. For example, 
Beutler (1979) has suggested reactance potential may be a 
good criteria for treatment assignment. Beutler (1979) noted 
that highly reactant clients will benefit more from insight 
than behavioral treatments because it involves less 
directives by the therapist. With low reactant clients, 
behavioral and non insight treatments will have superior 
effectiveness than insight approaches, since such clients 
usually seek external direction (Beutler, 1979).

Similarly, psychological reactance may sometimes work a 
as treatment device or the mechanism of change. For 
instance, a number of authors (Adelman & Taylor, 1986; 
Conrad, 1985; Deaton, 1985; Gerber & Nehemkis, 1986; Hayes- 
Bautista, 1976; Janis, 1984b; Leventhal, Zimmerman & Gutman, 
1984; Stimson, 1974; Weintraub, 1984, Shoham-Salomon et al., 
1989) have suggested that psychological reactance is not 
necessarily maladaptive and may be used as a treatment tool 
or desired part of treatment in some circumstances, i.e.
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defiance based paradoxical interventions.
Depression

Deiinition. Depression is made up a large number of 
diverse symptoms that include emotional (e.g. feelings of 
dysphoria/ sadness), cognitive (e.g. feelings of guilt, 
feelings of worthlessness, low self esteem, rumination, 
difficulties with memory and concentration), behavioral 
(e.g. passivity, psychomotor retardation, social 
interactional problems, agitation), and somatic 
manifestations (e.g. sleeplessness, headaches, aches and 
pains, loss of energy, fatigue) (Lewinsohn, Hoberman, Teri.& 
Haitzinger, 1985). In addition, the DSM III-R notes as a 
main symptom of depression the diminution of interest or 
pleasure in all, or almost all, activities.

Depression and adherence. Some authors have suggested 
that depressives are a highly non adherent (or resistant to 
change) population. For example, Coyne (1976b) noted that 
"the symptoms of depression have an ability to perpetuate 
themselves. . .. and. . . ., soon gets beyond the control of its 
subjects811 (p.0?9) . Nevertheless, little empirical research 
has been done to study the resistant or perpetuating nature 
of depressives as compared with the nature of non 
depressives.

/.; ' - : ,%// /: : / . , . ■ .Large! number of characteristics of the depressive
population may function as a determinants for non adherence. 
For instance, the lack of motivational drive which is a
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characteristic of depressives (lethargy, decreased level of 
energy, and loss of interest or pleasure) is likely to 
contribute to non adherent behavior. Depressives' 
pessimistic attributions about their ability and about 
positive outcomes are presumably a factor that strengthen 
the probability of a high incidence of non adherent 
behaviors. Low sense of efficacy is a crucial characteristic 
of depressives and also one of the mechanisms of non 
adherence.

Some of the factors of non-adherence, mentioned before, 
(fear of change, irrational ideas about change, 
interpersonal influences, overloading) are also likely to be 
found among depressives. This does not mean that all 
depressives share all these characteristics. Instead, 
variation among them is expected.

Furthermore, Lewinsohn et al (1985) believe that when 
attention is shifted increasingly toward the self versus the 
environment as a consequence of the individual's 
unsuccessful efforts to cope with disruptive life 
conditions, the preconditions for depression are set in 
motion. Self focused attention cause individual to become 
excessively self critical (Duval & Wicklund, 1972), to 
accept greater responsibility for negative outcomes, and 
internalize attributions (Hull & Levy, 1979). An increase in 
self focused attention is likely to increase concern and 
rumination about issues such as the expectations about self
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ability and/or perceptions of choice. Self focus' hesitation 
about one's ability and choices is also likely to be 
associated with non-adherence.

Depression and Psychological Reactance. The connection 
between depression and psychological reactance has not been 
thoroughly studied. The exception are some studies that have 
explored the connection between psychological reactance and 
learned helplessness.

The learned helplessness construct has been used to 
account for clinical depression. This hypothesis was first 
supported by Miller and Seligman (1973,1975) arid elaborated 
by Seligman (1975). Similarly, some authors have used the 
organism's response to aversive events as a model of the 
psychological as well as the neuro-biochemical features of 
depression (Miller, Rosellirii, & Seligman, 1977; Weiss, 
1982). The reformulated theory of learned helplessness 
(Abramson, Seligman, & Teasdale, 1978) states that the locus 
of learned helplessness is the belief that one can not 
produce the performance.

Going back to the original psychological reactance
theory (Brehm, 1966), arousal of reactance is maximal when a

_ ' • " '

freedom is eliminated altogether. Consequently, wanting' \ ' ■ ’ - ■ 
something that one can not have is likely to be frustrating
and unpleasant to the individual. However, individuals do
not seem to try restore the freedom indefinitely. A more
recent modification of the theory of psychological reactance
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■ ■ . '-...--a: v,;7 - ; -by Wortman and Brehm (1975), noted research on learned

helplessness (Seligmah, 1975) that demonstrated a "giving 
up" on restoration of freedom when outcomes were 
uncontrollable. Uncontrollability assumes lack of 
expectation of freedom. Thus, psychological reactance must 
dissipate with extended inability to control (Wortman et 
al., 1975). It is important to note that the key to the 
"giving up" behavior is not the actual elimination of 
freedom or loss of control, but the subjective perception of 
lack of freedom or control. Psychological reactance arousal 
will not be aroused if there is not a perception of freedom, 
since it is not possible to threaten a freedom that has 
already been eliminated.

Wortman et al. (1975), held that the initial reaction 
to loss of control is induced by psychological reactance 
which is replaced by learned helplessness if restoration of 
control fails. There is some evidence to support this. For 
instance, Taylor (1979) found that, over the course of 
hospitalization, patients first exhibit reactance 
(complaints, demands and sabotage), a reaction to loss of 
control that involves attempts to restore the lost freedom, 
but eventually they show learned helplessness (passivity), a 
reaction to loss of control that involves cognitive, 
motivational and emotional deficits. Similarly, Roth & Kubal 
(1975) demonstrated this temporal pattern in a laboratory 
study with college students. Likewise, the Rap, Peterson,
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Jonas and Seligman (1982) study suggested that the passive, 
compliant and inanimate behavior of the "good patient" may 
be the result of learned helplessness or depression by 
hospitalization. Rap et al. (1982) found that increased 
depressive symptoms covaried with poor performance with no 
evidence of psychological reactance arousal to reassert 
control.

In short, according to the modification Of Wortman et 
al. (1975) individuals suffering from learned helplessness, 
when face with a threat to their freedom, are less likely to 
be aroused with psychological reactance. And thus, highly 
depressed individuals (high in helplessness) should have low 
potential for the arousal of psychological reactance. At the 
same time, the passivity induced by "giving up" and 
symptomatology is likely to induce non adherent behavior 
that is probably not mediated by reactance. Thus, it is 
postulated that depressed subjects are less likely to be 
aroused with psychological reactance and more likely to be 
non adherent bhan non depressed.
Locus of Control

Definition. The locus of control construct refers to 
one's expectation that life events are controlled by self 
(internal) or by fate or luck (external). People high in 
internal locus of control perceive reinforcement to be 
contingent on their own behavior, while people high in 
external locus of control perceive reinforcement to be



contingent on external agents (Rotter, 1966).
Cohen, Rothbart and Phillips (1976) found that locus of 

control mediates the effects of helplessness. Subjects high 
on external locus of control, when exposed to a helplessness 
pretreatment manipulation, had greater deficits in 
performance than subjects high on internal locus of control 
similarly exposed. Furthermore, depression is most likely to 
be encountered in people with external locus of control 
(Husaini & Von, 1985; Johnson & McCutcheon, 1981; Patton & 
Holier, 1984; Prociuk, Breen & Lussier, 1976)

Locus of control and Adherence. As noted in the
adherence section, expectations of lack of control are' • , , 
likely to induce passivity and thus, non adherence. Health
locus of control or expectations for control have been
connected to compliance in health practices (e.g. Cromwell
et al., 1977; Witenberg, Blanchard, Suls, Tennen, McCoy &
McGoldrick, 1983; Stanton, 1989). The greater degree of
internal locus of control the greater adherence while the
greater degree of external locus of control the greater non-
adherence.

Locus of Control and Psychological Reactance. As far as 
the psychological reactance theory is concerned, the locus 
of control dimension has been mentioned in the literature as 
one of the individual differentiating variables that may 
have a significant impact on psychological reactance 
processes (Brehm et al ,1981). Individuals with greater

29
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expectations of control, when confronted with uncontrollable 
stimuli, have greater potential to be aroused with 
psychological reactance than individuals without 
expectations of control or freedom. Thus, subjects with high 
internal locus of control, who tend to perceive 
reinforcement as response dependent or controllable (greater 
expectations of control or freedom), will have a greater 
propensity to reactance. However, subjects with high 
external locus of control, who tend to perceive 
reinforcement as response independent or uncontrollable 
(lower expectations of control or freedom), will have a 
lower psychological reactance propensity. Moreover, there is 
some evidence supporting that internals are more likely to 
resist influence? than externals at least initially (e.g. 
Eisenberg, 1978; Getter, 1966; Ryckman, Rodda & Sherman, 
1972). Even more specifically. GoIdfried (1982) suggested 
that psychological reactance is more likely to occur among 
clients who perceive themselves as having more internal 
control over their lives. It has been suggested that the 
external vs internal scales might be good measure to 
distinguish among high and low reactant individuals 
(Beutler,1979).

Moyer (1978) has suggested that the connection between 
locus of control and reactance theory has more to do with 
the importance the individual gives to the behavioral 
freedoms than the number of behavioral freedoms the
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individual has. Moyer (1978) suggests that internals give 
greater importance to the behavioral freedoms.

So far, it has been suggested that individuals with 
high levels of: 1) depression, 2) helplessness, and 3) 
external locus of control should have lower potential for 
psychological reactance arousal, but higher propensity for 
non adherent behavior.

Furthermore, it has been noted that non adherence has 
different mediating mechanisms, with psychological reactance 
being one of them. It has also been noted that depressives 
are usually described as a non adherent population, due to 
their wide range of symptomatology that operates as 
mediating mechanisms for non adherence. External locus of 
control, expectations of lack of control, has been 
recognized as mediator of helplessness and depression, and 
as a determinant of non adherence. Expectations of lack of 
control are likely to induce passivity and thus, non 
adherence.

Despite of the fact, that depressives and external 
locus of control subjects are low in adherence, depressives'' 
and external locus of control subjects'' non-adherence is not 
postulated to be mediated by psychological reactance. It has 
been suggested that severe depressives lack the motivation 
and/or the perception of freedom necessary for the arousal 
of psychological reactance. Similarly, it has been noted 
that external locus of control subjects reactance arousal
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may be dampened by the low importance that these individuals 
give to their freedoms. Subjects' perception of freedom 
importance is necessary for the arousal of psychological 
reactance.

HYPOTHESES
There are seven of hypotheses in this study. The first 

hypothesis, states that depressed subjects, when faced with 
a threat to their freedom, would exhibit less reactance 
aroused than non depressed subjects.

The second hypothesis states that subjects with 
external locus of control, when faced with a threat to their 
freedom, would exhibit less reactance aroused than subjects 
with internal locus of control 1.

The third hypothesis states that depressed subjects 
will be lower in adherence to behavioral tasks than non 
depressed subjectsi The correlation between adherence and 
depression is expected to be negative.

The fourth hypothesis states that subjects with 
external locus of control will be lower in adherence to 
behavioral tasks than subjects who exhibit internal locus of 
control. The correlation between adherence and locus of. 
control is expected to be negative

The fifth hypothesis states that subjects exhibiting 
high levels of psychological reactance would adhere to the 
behavioral tasks less than those subjects with no reactance
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aroused. The correlation between adherence and reactance 
aroused is expected to be negative.

The sixth hypothesis depends upon the first, third and 
fifth hypotheses and states that depressed subject's 
adherence will not be affected by reactance aroused, whereas 
non depressed subjects's adherence will be affected by 
reactance aroused. This premise predicts that the 

' interaction of reactance aroused and depression will have a 
significant effect on adherence to behavioral tasks. Among 
depressed subjects, reactance arousal and adherence are not 
expected to be related. On the other hand, among non 
depressed who are faced with a threat to their freedom, 
adherence is expected to correlate negatively with arousal 
of reactance.

The seventh hypothesis depends upon the second, fourth 
and fifth hypotheses and states that the adherence of 
subjects with external locus of control will not be affected 
by reactance aroused, whereas the adherence of subjects with 
internal locus of control will be affected by their 
reactance aroused. This premise predicts that the 
interaction of reactance aroused and locus of control will 
have a significant effect on adherence to behavioral tasks. 
Among subjects with external logus of control, reactance 
arousal and adherence are not expected to be related. On the 
other hand, among subjects.with internal locus of control 
who are faced with a threat to their freedom, adherence is
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expected to correlate negatively with arousal of reactance.

METHODS
Subjects

Subjects were 90 female undergraduates, mostly 
freshmen, enrolled in Introductory Psychology at the 
University of Arizona. Sex differences were expected so, the 
study only explored one of the sexes. Subjects received 
experimental credit for participation that helped them to 
fulfill an experimental participation requirement. The 
majority were 18 to 19 years old, from white, middle to 
upper middle class, backgrounds.

Screening procedure. During a survey testing at the 
beginning of the semester, all students enrolled in 
Introductory Psychology filled a Beck Depression Inventory 
(BDI, Beck, Ward, Mendelson, Mock, & Erbaugh, 1961; Beck, 
1976). Subjects were selected from this Introductory 
Psychology subject pool. The BDI provided a measure of the 
severity of the subjects depression. BDI scores were then 
divided in 5 blocks; (1) 0-4, (2) 5-9, (3) 10-14, (4) 15-19,
(5) 20 and above. From each block, at least fourteen 
subjects were randomly selected to participate in this 
study.
Instruments

Independent Variables.
1. Depression- The Beck Depression Inventory (Beck,
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1976; Beck, et al., 1961) was used to measure the degree 
severity of depression. The Beck depression Inventory is a 
clinically derived self report inventory of depression 
designed for use in psychiatric populations. It was 
constructed to assess the current depth of depression, 
whether or not depression is viewed as the primary 
diagnosis. The BDI consists of 21 items covering affective, 
cognitive, motivational, and physiological areas of 
depressive symptomatology. The BDI has reported internal 
consistency and test retest reliability of .78 and .88 (Beck 
and Strong, 1982). The range of possible scores extends from 
0 to 63, with scores of 0-9 being categorized by Beck as not 
depressed, 10-15 as mildly depressed, 16-23 as moderately 
depressed and 24-63 as severely depressed. The BDI is a well 
known and validated measure of depression. Extensive 
reliability and validity has been provided by Beck (1967).

2. Locus of Control— The Health Locus of Control scale 
(HLC) (Wallston, Wallston, Kaplan & Maides, 1976) measures 
the degree to which the individual believes that his or her 
health is controlled by self, health practitioner or by fate 
or luck. There are 11 items in the HLC that use a 6-point 
Likert scale. The HLC has a potential range of 11-66. The 
mean for the HLC scale is 35.57 and the standard deviation 
is 6.22. The mean for the HLC scale for college students is 
34.49 and the standard deviation is 6.34. The alpha 
reliability of the 11 items was .72. The HLC correlates with
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Rotter's I-E scale .33 (p <.01) (Wallston et al., 1976). In 
addition, Wallston et al. (1976) tested the discriminant 
validity of the HLC and reported that individuals with 
internal health locus of control sought significantly more
information than individuals with external health locus of

-

control.
3. Psychological Reactance (trait)- The Therapeutic 

Reactance Scale (TRS) by Dowd et al. (1989) was developed to 
measure individual differences in psychological reactance. 
The TRS is a 28-item paper and pencil questionnaire. The 
items wefd developed based on careful examination of the 
definition of psychological reactance proposed by Brehm 
(1966). Each item was designed to be rated by subjects using 
a four point Likert scale (strongly disagree, disagree, 
agree, strongly agree). Several of the items were reverse 
keyed in order to eliminate any effects of acquiescence 
response sets. The 28 items are labeled as a Personal 
Attitude inventory with no other information being provided 
for the subjects regarding the nature of the scale. The 
questionnaire is score for total reactance, verbal reactance 
and behavioral reactance. Internal consistency reliability 
coefficients ranged from .74 to .84 for subscales and total 
score while test-retest reliability coefficients on the 
subscales and total scores ranged from .57 to .60 (Dowd et 
al., 1989). The normative data reported by Dowd et al.
(1989) had a mean of 66.68 and a median of 66.50, with a
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standard deviation of 6=59 and scores raging from 43 to 83. 
Validity data has been reported by Dowd et al. (1989),
Morgan (1986) found significant correlations between the TRS 
total scale and internality as measured by the Rotter scales 
and between the TRS and the K scale of the Minnesota 
Multiphasic Personality Inventory (MMPI),

4= Social desirability and anxiety- In this study a 
combination of the Marlowe Crowne Social Desirability Scale 
(Crowne and Marlowe, 1960) and the Taylor Manifest Anxiety 
Scale (Taylor, 1953) was used. The Marlow Crowne (M-C) is a 
valid and standardized measure of defensiveness. However, 
the Taylor Manifest Anxiety Scale (TMAS) is a measure of 
anxiety. The combination of the two scales yields a two by 
two table that differentiates 4 coping styles: 1) repressor 
(low TMAS, high M-C), 2) low anxious (low TMAS, low M-C), 3) 
high anxious (high TMAS, low M-C), and 4) defensive high 
anxious (high TMAS, high M-C) (Weinberger, Schwartz, and 
Davidson, 1979). These styles were operationalized in the 
following way: 1) repressor = 13 or less on the TMAS and 19 
or more on the M-C, 2) low-anxious = 13 or less on the TMAS 
and less than 19 on the M-C, 3) high anxious = greater than 
13 on the TMAS and less than 19 on the M-C and 4) defensive 
high anxious = greater than 13 bn the TMAS and 19 or more on 
the M-C.

The Marlowe-Crbwne consists of 33 items in a true-false 
format. The Marlbw-Crowne Social Desirability scale is also



38
useful in controlling experiment demand characteristics. 
Repressors are defined by the M-C as those with a score in 
the upper quartile of the normative distribution , scores of 
19 or above (Crowne and Marlowe, 1964). The Taylor Manifest 
Anxiety Scale consists of 20 items in a true-false format. 
The normative median for the TMAS is 13 (Taylor, 1953).

5. Anger (trait)- The trait anger scale (Spielberger,
' . 1 v • :■ ' - / : - •

197,9) was used to measure trait anger. Trait anger was 
defined in terms of individual differences among people in 
their disposition to perceive some situations as annoying or 
frustrating, and in their tendency to respond to such 
situations with marked elevations of state anger 
(Spielberger, 1979). The trait anger scale is a 15 item 
scale. Each item was designed to be rated by subjects using 
a four point Likert scale (almost never, sometimes,often, 
almost always). The scoring weight corresponds to the rating 
for each item on the likert scale from 1 to 4. The scales 
scores for the trait-anger are obtained by summing the 
weighted scores for the 15 items that compromise each scale. 
The mean for the trait-anger scale is 30.10 and the standard 
deviation is 6.92 for females. The internal consistency 
coefficient for the trait scale ranges from .84 to .87.

Independent-Manipulation Variables.
1. Manipulation of choice- Two experimental conditions were 
run: high Choice and low choice. In this study, subjects 
were told a priori they could chose a video to watch out of
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five video categories (see procedure section). In the 
condition with low choice, video categories with the highest 
three ratings were eliminated as possible alternatives at 
the time of the experiment, as in the experiment of Brehm 
(1966) on the grounds of interpersonal events (i.e. other 
research assistant is using "these" video tapes for another 
experiment). Thus, experimental subjects watched the fourth 
ranked video alternative. Whereas in the control condition 
with high choice, no film category was eliminated. Thus, 
control subjects watched the preferred video alternative. 
Mediating Variables.

1. Change scores of attractiveness ratings- 
Psychological reactance theory predicts an increase in the 
attractiveness ratings of the eliminated alternatives 
(Brehm, 1966), when freedom to chose is restricted. Subjects 
made ratings on all video categories before and after the 
manipulation of choice. As noted above, in the low choice 
condition, the first, second and third ranked video 
categories as assessed by the subject's first rating were 
announced to be unavailable. The second, third and fourth 
ranked categories ratings were used to assess reactance 
aroused. The first ranked video change on the attractiveness 
rating was assumed to reflect frustration and so, it was not 
included as a measure of reactance. In this study, I assumed 
reactance was ardused when two of eliminated video 
alternatives (second and third ranked video categories)
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ratings increase in attractiveness after the elimination of 
freedom. Moreover, 1 assumed reactance was aroused when the 
allowed video alternative rating decrease in attractiveness 
after the elimination of freedom.

All ratings were done oh a scale from 0 to 100. Change 
scores of the attractiveness ratings of the video 
alternatives, rated as second, third and fourth, were 
calculated by subtracting the first fating to the second 
rating. Moreovei, a composite reactance score was formed by 
standardizing and adding the change scores of the these 
three attractiveness ratings.

v, 2. Voice Quality- A further measure of reactance was 
intended, namely, filtered voice quality. As it has been 
noted in the introduction, the electronic bandpass filter 
device filters out the content while preserving the rhythm 
and the sequence of the speech sample. With the help of 
commercial bandpass filters, voice frequencies above 580 Hz 
were removed, which rendered the respective speech sample 
unintelligible. The equipment consists of a power supply, an 
electronic cross over, high and low band pass filters, a 
controlled distortion section and an mixer amplifier. The 
separate circuits are housed in a metal minibox , which 
mounts the input and output jacks, controls and switches.
The unit is plugged into any 117 V ac house current outlet 
and is separately fused.

The ihferview designed, to extract the voice quality was
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taped and lasted approximately 5 minutes. Some researchers 
have noted that voice quality assessment can be reliably 
measured from 10 or 20 seconds of speech (Blank et al„,
1986). Thus, only the first 20 seconds of the subject speech 
was used to analyze their voice quality. Subjects were 
individually asked by the experimenter; 1) to describe the 
room (baseline = norma1/neutral speech) and then, 2) after 
the choice manipulation, to talk about the video category 
they were about to watch and contrast with the other video 
categories (see procedure section).

The scoring of the voice quality of the speech samples 
was done by independent judges. Judges rated the amount of 
spitefulness, defiance, assertiveness, willfulness, strength 
and activity in the filtered voice on anchored scales with 
the latter adjective in one side and its antonym in the 
opposite side (see appendix G). The scales were anchored 
from 9 to 1. High numbers were assigned if the rating was 
close to spitefulness, defiance, assertiveness, willfulness, 
strength or activity, low numbers were assigned if the 
rating was close to non-spitefulness, compliance, yielding, 
indifference, weak or passive. A voice quality factor was 
created with all adjective dimensions that had an acceptable 
inter-rater reliability (>.55) (Rosenthal and Rosnow, 1984). 
Out of the six adjectives used to rate voice quality, only 
three were included in the voice quality factor: activity 
(R—.63), assertiveness (R=.64) and strength (R=.58).
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The three adjectives that represented reactance did not 

approach an acceptable inter-rater reliability 
(spitefulness; R=931, willfulness; R= = 41 and defiance;
R=«31). Thus, from the point of view of construct validity 
or even face validity, I can hot refer to the voice quality 
factor as representing reactance in this study. The voice 
quality factor formed by the activity, assertiveness and 
strength adjective dimensions will be referred as voice 
"energy" factor.

Dependent Variables.
1. Adherence 1- The first measure of adherence was 

provided by the schedule activity diaries. This task was 
chosen for its resemblance to behavioral homework that is 
usually assigned in cognitive and behavioral therapies. At 
the end of the experimental session, subjects were asked to 
take home some activity diaries that were used to record and 
plan the subject's activities for the following day. The 
diaries had to be turned in each determined day by five 
o'clock at the Psychology Building (see procedure section). 
The degree to which the subject adhered was measured in 
terms of whether the she turned the forms in or not and 
whether the forms were late or soon. Three points were given 
for each form turned in on time, two points for each form 
turned in late or soon, and 1 point for each form not turned 
in at all. Total points were added up for the four diaries 
which constituted the adherence to the diaries score.



2„ Adherence 2- An additional measure of adherence was 
provided by the number of pictures that the subject rated in 
the volunteer pilot study. Subjects were asked to help the 
experimenter by rating the emotions of a set of 113 pictures 
(see procedure section). Zero points were given if subject 
fail to participate. One point if the subject rated from 1 
to 25 pictures, two points if the subject rated from 26 to 
50 pictures, three points if the subject rated from 51 to 75 
pictures, four points if the subject rated from 76 to 100 
pictures and five points if the subj ect completed from 101 
to 113 pictures.
Procedure

Differential Attractiveness of Film Alternatives. The 
differential attractiveness of the video categories was 
essential to assure the arousal of psychological reactance. 
The attractiveness of the categories was rated by a 
different sample of a female undergraduate students to 
ensure differentiai attractiveness. One hundred and six 
students were asked to select the most attractive video 
category out of the five experimental video categories 
(Romance, Comedy, Adventure, Historical, & Educational).

Phone Contact. Before the first experimental session, 
subjects, were contacted by phone and asked to participate 
in the study. Twenty, students refused to participate in the 
study since they had already fulfilled their experimental 
requirement.
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All subjects were told that "this is a study of the 

effects of personality factors on performance". If the 
subject agreed to participate, a brief explanation about the 
experiment requirements and procedures was provided.

Subjects were told that in the experimental session 
would last one hour. The subjects were informed that during 
the first session, she would fill out some personality 
questionnaires and write a paragraph about a twenty minute
video clip without sound she would be watching.'' " ■ , ' . _ /

In addition, subjects were instructed that as part of 
the experiment they had to turn in short diaries about their 
activities to the Psychology Building before 5:00 pm for 
four subsequent days before the debriefing session.

Furthermore, the experimenter said:
"There are five different film categories and each 

subject has the opportunity to select the video categories 
they want. The five film categories are: (a) romantic, (b)
comedy, (c) adventure, (d) historical, and (e) educational."

After the disclosure of the film categories, the 
subject was asked to rate the five film categories on a 
scale from 0 to 100 (0 = do not like it at all & 100 = like 
it extremely well) (see appendix A)

At the end of the phone interview the subject and the 
experimenter agreed on a time for the first experimental 
session (within three or four days from the phone 
interview). Each subject was assigned to a one hour period 
to meet with the interviewer (see appendix A). Five subjects 
schedule an appointment with the experimenter and did not
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showed up.

Interviewers. Interviewers were three senior 
undergraduate research assistants in psychology and one 
graduate psychology student. All interviewers were females 
and had some previous interviewing experiences.

Condition Assignment. At the beginning of the 
experimental session, the subject filled out another Beck 
Depression inventory. The score on this BDI determined the 
BDI block in which the subject was designated. After the 
subject was allocated to one of the depression blocks, the 
high choice or low choice Condition was assigned. Subjects 
within each BDI block were randomly assigned to one of the 
two "choice" conditions. Thus, half of the subjects within 
each block were assigned to the control condition, "high 
choice", and the other half were assigned to the 
experimental condition, "eliminated choice". At least seven 
subjects within each depression block were assigned to each 
choice condition.

Experimental Session.
1. Self Report- In the experimental session, the 

subject filled out a questionnaire package that included: 
the Therapeutic Reactance Scale (Dowd et al., 1986), the 
Health Locus of Control scale (Wallston et al., 1976), the 
Trait Anger Scale (Spielberger et al., 1980) and the Marlowe 
Crowne Social Desirability scale in combination with the 
Taylor Manifest Anxiety (Weinberger, Schwartz & Davidson>
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1979) (see appendix B).

Next, all subjects were asked to help the interviewer 
calibrate the tape recorder by describing the room. Their 
voice was tape-recorded to provide the twenty second 
baseline for the filtered voice quality measure.

2. Reactance Manipulation- For all the subjects in the 
experimental condition (low choice), the interviewer 
mentioned the five video categories and announced that the 
other research assistant was using three of the video tapes 
at the time and so, they were not available at the moment. 
The video tapes missing are the ones the individual had 
initially rated as first, second and third most attractive 
alternative video categories on the phone interview. Thus, 
the subjects in the low choice condition had to watch and to 
write the paragraph on their fourth most attractive video 
category.

Whereas, for the other forty eight control subjects, 
the interviewer restated that all video tapes were available 
and that they would be watching and writing a paragraph on 
the movie category that is most attractive for them (high 
choice condition).

After the subject was exposed to the experimental 
condition, she was asked to indicate how much she personally 
liked each video category, re-rating them on a favorability 
scale (raging from 0 to 100). The subject was provided a 
piece of paper with the five video categories and with 0-100
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Likert scales for each category (see appendix C)

Immediately after the manipulation, the subject was 
asked a few questions about the video preferences which 
provided target speech segment for the filtered voice 
quality measure. The target voice quality segment was the 
one from which reactance was assumed to leak through if it 
was aroused at all. At least 20 seconds of the subject 
voice was required. The questions were worded and ordered as 
follows;

"What is that you like about category you will be 
watching? What is about category X that category Y does not 
have? Have you seen many X videos lately? Why did you choose 
category X as your favorite? "

Next, the subject was taken to the vi,deo room, where 
the interviewer explained that in the experiment we are , 
studying non verbal perception and so, she was about to 
watch a video without sound in which she had to notice the 
non verbal communication. The interviewer went on to explain 
that the experimental task was to come up with an 
explanation of what was going on in the video segment. The 
subjects were provided with two sheets of paper one to write 
the paragraph in which the previous instructions were also 
explained and a second one to rate to what extent she liked 
the movies she watched (see appendix C).

All subjects watched the same video segment, whether 
they were in the high choice or low choice condition, to 
avoid differential responses of different video segments.
The video> "The Scarlet Pimpernel", is generic enough so
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that all categories are applicable. Thus, the only 
difference between conditions was the perception of choice.

After the subject had completed the paragraph and rated 
the video segment, she was provided with the activity 
schedule diaries (see appendix D). These schedule diaries 
had to be filled out for four subsequent days before the 
debriefing. The activity schedule diaries for each day had 
to be turned by five o'clock. The rationale given for the 
use of the diaries was;

"As I told you on the phone, part of this study is the 
use of 4 schedule diaries that you must fill out for four 
consecutive days. As you know we are interested on the 
relationship between personality styles and performance. The 
diaries are one of our measures of personality".

Then, the subject was informed that the experiment was 
over. However, she was offered the opportunity to help out 
the experimenter. It was explained that there is a pilot 
study about human's facial perception. The subject was asked 
to collaborate to collect pilot data for this new study. If 
the subject agreed to collaborate, she was provided with a 
coding sheet and 113 pictures to rate and instructed to rate 
as many as she was willing to do (see appendix E). The task 
was to rate the emotion seen in the pictures. After 
explaining the task, the interviewer left the room, 
instructing the subject to leave when done.

Debriefing Session. The aim of this second session was 
to explain fully the rationale of the experiment, since 
subjects were partially deceived about the purposes of the
■ ' - ' . ' - ' : -V, ' ' ' ■
■ ' ' ■ ■ ■■ ■ V  -  " r  ■- ■ .. , . ■ ' . ■ ■ ■ -

•■V - '
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study. In this study deception was necessary to guaranty a 
valid choice manipulation. About five days after the last 
experimental session,the experimenter had arranged for a 
common debriefing session. At this last session the subjects 
were debriefed about the experiment goals and purposes.
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RESULTS

Methodological checks
Manipulation checks. To test if the elimination of 

freedom produced psychological reactance, t-tests were used. 
Indeed, Brehm's construct of psychological reactance was 
replicated. Subjects whose freedom was threatened exhibited 
significantly higher psychological reactance arousal than 
those for whom freedom was not eliminated when reactance was 
measured by the change of the ratings' attractiveness.
Table 1Change in the Attractiveness Ratings as a Function of the Elimination of Freedom.
T-TEST Experiment Mean S.D. Control Mean S.D. F-VALUE(1,86) P-VALUE
Composite ReactanceScore (Z-score) .761 1.71 -.656 1.73 14.51 .0002
Note. Composite reactance score = the z-scores of the attractiveness rating change in the second, third and fourth ranked video alternatives.

Experimental and control subjects did not differ in the 
elevation of the voice "energy".. (changes of the ratings in 
activity, assertiveness and strength of the voice tone) 
after the manipulation. Mean changes of the composite voice 
energy Score were .031 and -.006 , respectively, F (1,86)= 
.03, p= .75. This finding supports the suggestion that the 
voice adjectives that survived the reliability threshold did 
not represent reactance (see voice quality under the method 
section).

Social desirability, anxiety and anger, were thought to 
be potential confounds of the study's manipulation. Thus, t-
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tests were used to assess the effects of these 
characteristics on reactance aroused. Nevertheless, none of 
these characteristics had a significant effect on the 
reactance aroused among subjects exposed to the elimination 
of freedom (F(1,40)=.01, p=.91 for social desirability,
F (1,40)=1.80, p=.18 for anxiety and F(l,40)=.87, p=.35 for 
anger). Furthermore, the correlations between reactance 
aroused and social desirability, anxiety and anger were low; 
hone of the correlations reached significance (r(40)=.03, 
p=.86; r(40)=-.25, p=.11 ; r(40)=.15, p=.34, respectively) 

Differential attractiveness of video categories check. 
Differential attractiveness of video categories was required 
to ensure the effectiveness of the manipulation. I pooled 
the relative attractiveness of the video categories in a 
sample of one hundred and six undergraduate female students. 
In fact, video categories were not equally attractive. Table 
2 shows the differential attractiveness of the video
categories obtained in this pilot study.
Table 2Percentage of Students that Rated each Video Category as theMost Attractive.

Categories Percentages
RomanticComedyAdvehtiifeHistoricalEducational

; 25%48%: ,23%03%

Inter-correlations between different measures of same
variables. In this study, there were two measures of
adherence (2 behavioral checks) and two methods to measure
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psychological reactance (3 behavioral checks and 1 self 
report). In this section, the inter-correlation between 
adherence measures and reactance measures will be explored,

1, Adherence- The correlations between the adherence to 
the volunteer and the diary tasks were .12, p=.2 3. The low 
association between the adherence to the volunteer and diary 
tasks might mean that subjects were balancing the amount of 
participation across experimental tasks, adhering to one or 
the other but not to both.

2. Psychological Reactance- I expected that the 
different measures of reactance, the three change scores of 
the attractiveness ratings and Therapeutic Reactance Scale 
(TRS; Dowd, 1989), would be correlated. However, this 
correlations werfe low. The correlation between the increase 
attractiveness of the eliminated video alternatives ratings 
(second and third ranked videos) was .25 p=.11 for 
experimental subjects and .34 p=.02 for control subjects. 
Whereas, the correlations between the increase 
attractiveness of the eliminated video alternatives (second 
and third ranked videos) and the decrease attractiveness of 
the allowed video alternative (fourth ranked video) were 
-.01 p=.93 and -.12 p=.44 for experimental subjects, 
respectively and -.02 p=.89 and -.28 p=.05 for control 
subjects, respectively. The low and negative correlations 
between the change scores of the attractiveness ratings 
support Brehm et al. (1981) suggestion that there are
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different modes of freedom restoration, different ways to 
exhibit reactance.

I used a composite reactance score, a summation of all 
change scores for attractiveness ratings (see method 
section), because the overall reactance was the focus of 
this study. The composite reactance score was thought to 
account for all reactance aroused by the elimination of 
freedom. The correlations between the composite reactance 
score and the change attractiveness score for the second, 
third and fourth ranked video alternatives were .71 p=.0001, 
.69 p=.0001 and .49 p=.0001, respectively.

Moreover, reactance trait as measured by the TRS was 
not correlated with the change scores in the attractiveness 
ratings nor with the composite reactance score (see table 
3). Thus, the subjects' reactance propensity did not 
correlate highly with the subjects' reactance aroused.
Table 3Correlations Between Change in Attractiveness Scores and the Therapeutic Reactance Scale Scores.
Correlations ' EXPERIMENT CONTROLBetween: - N=42 N=48

r p-value r p-value
Change in attractiveness of the second rankedrating & TRS score .36 .01 .14 .34Change in attractiveness of the third rankedrating & TRS score -.06 ' .67 .±0 .49Change in attractiveness of the fourth rankedrating & TRS score -.06 .76 -.10 .51composite Reactance(Z-score) & TRS score .12 .45 .09 .55
Note. TRS=Therapeutic Reactance Scale
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Psychological Reactance Arousal

Psychological Reactance and Depression. The first 
hypothesis of this study states that depressed subjects, 
when faced with a threat to their freedom would exhibit less 
arousal of reactance than non depressed subjects similarly 
threatened., To test this hypothesis an analyses of variance 
of the influence of depression on the reactance arousal was 
computed. Two types of ANOVAs were run: 1) ANOVA for 
repeated measures (phone attractiveness ratings vs 
attractiveness ratings after the manipulation of freedom) 
and 2) ANOVA with the composite reactance score (change 
score for all attractiveness ratings) as the dependent 
variable. Both analyses displayed the same results. The 
ANOVA for repeated measures found that there was no 
depression effect, F(2,84)=.21, p=.81. Similarly, there was 
no interaction of depression and condition (elimination of 
freedom vs choice) effect, F(2,84)=.22, p=.80). ANOVA 
contrasts between the different levels of depression also 
showed non significant difference between depressed and non 
depressed subjects' reactance aroused. Thus, depressed 
subjects were as likely to exhibit reactance arousal as non 
depressed subjects. Table 4 shows the means and standard 
deviations of the phone attractiveness ratings (time one 
ratings), attractiveness ratings after manipulation (time 2 
rating) and composite reactance score for the non depressed, 
moderately depressed and depressed subjects of the study.
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Table 4Means and Standard Deviations of Time 1 & Time 2 Attractiveness Ratings and of Composite Reactance Scores.

Experimental ControlGroup Group
Rating time 1 Mean S.D.Rating time 2 Mean S.D.Composite Reactance z-Score Mean S.D.

Non Depressed Subjects
177.86 200.4744.23 42.00
184.29 199.0440.33 48.77

0.91 —0.841.34 1.55
Rating time 1 Mean S.D.Rating time 2 Mean S.D.Composite Reactance Mean S.D.

Moderately
198.4444.86
210.3140.76z-score 0.622.05

Depressed Subjects
201.33 49.69
199.33 39.36
—0.54 2.45

Rating time 1 Mean S.D.Rating time 2 Mean S.DComposite Reactance z-score MeanS.D. ■ ' ' - , '

Depressed Subjects
196.2537.84
202.0833.54

201.6628.55
199.1628.11

0.77 -0.471.75 0.83
The hypothesis regarding the negative correlation 

between the level of depression and the amount of reactance 
arousal was not supported (r(41)= -.10, p=53).However, when 
subjects were divided into three levels of depression, there 
was a high negative, correlation among the highly depressed 
subjects (BDI range from 18 to 33, N=12). This correlation 
was -.68, p=.01, whereas it was positive (r=.28, p=.28) 
among the moderately depressed (BDI range from 9 to 15,
N=16) and only .01, p=.97 among non depressed (BDI ranged 
from 0 to 7, N=14) .... A fisher's Z test for significant
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difference between correlations;showed that the correlations 
between reactance and depression for non depressed and 
moderately depressed subjects were significantly different 
than the correlation between reactance and depression for 
depressed subjects (z-value=l.70, p=.04 and z-value=2.51, 
p=.0001, respectively). In other words, depressed and 
moderately depressed subjects were not less likely to 
exhibit reactance arousal in face of a threatened freedom 
than non depressed when compared as groups. However, among 
the group of depressed subjects, the relatively more 
depressed subjects were less likely to exhibit reactance 
arousal. Such a pattern of results raises the possibility of 
a non linear trend in the relationship between reactance and 
depression. A non linear trend would support Wortman et al. 
(1975) theory of■fgiving'up' and dissipation of reactance 
aroused after extended inability to control. The association 
between reactance aroused and depression that is displayed 
in the regression line and the scatter plot (see appendices 
I 1 & I 2)) provide a visual test for this possibility. This 
figures do not discard non linearity, but more data points 
would be needed to prove this premise.

Trait reactance as measured by TRS (Dowd, 1989) was not 
correlated with depression (r=.12, p=.27, N=90). There was 
no significant difference between the means of reactance 
trait across the depression levels (F(2,84)=2.47, p=.09).
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Table 5
Scale Scores.

Non
Depressed

Moderately
Depressed Depressed

N=35 N=31 N=2 4
TRS Total score 

Mean
:
64.97 69.77 67.16

S.D. 6.67 7.68 12.08

The correlations across the different measures of 
■ reactance were not consistent within and across depression 
levels. Non depressed subjects when aroused displayed 
reactance in all eliminated video alternatives (increase 
rating of the second & third ranked video) while they did 
not show arousal in the allowed video alternative (did not 
decrease the rating of the fourth ranked video). Whereas, 
depressed subjects displayed arousal in only one of the 
eliminated video alternatives (increase the rating of the 
third ranked video) and in the allowed video alternative 
(decrease the rating of the fourth ranked video) (see 
appendix 13).
Table 6Correlations Between Change Scores on Different Attractiveness Rating Between Depression Levels.
Correlation between ... r ' r Fisher/s z p-valuethe change scores of;

Non Depressed Depressed
Video ranked #2 & N=24 N=12
video ranked #3 ■■ .74 —  .17 2.31 . 01Videovideo rankedranked a

& -.21 .08 -0.33 NSVideo ranked #3 &Video ranked #4 ' — .56 .30 -2.29 . 01
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Psychological Reactance and Locus of Control. The 

median of the locus of control scale for all subjects was 32 
so, the sample was arbitrarily divided in two groups to 
compare subjects with the highest scores in external locus 
of control and subjects with the lowest scores in external 
locus of control (internal)=

The second hypothesis states that subjects with high 
external locus of control when faced with a threat to their 
freedom would have less reactance aroused than high internal 
locus of control subjects. To test this prediction, an 
analyses of variance for repeated measures (rating time 1 
and rating time 2) and a regular ANOVA with the composite 
reactance z-score as the dependent variable were used. These 
two analyses yielded the same results. The ANOVA for 
repeated measures found that there was a locus of control 
effect, F(1,86)=3.50, p^.06. However, there was no 
interaction of locus of control and condition (elimination 
of freedom vs choicej effect, F (1,86)=.01, p=.93).Thus, 
subjects with internal locus of control were more likely to 
exhibit reactance arousal than subjects with external locus 
of control. Table 7 shows the means and standard deviations 
of the phone attractiveness ratings (time 1 ratings), 
attractiveness ratings after manipulation (time 2 rating) 
and composite reactance z-score for the internal and 
external locus of control subjects of the study.



59
Table 7Means and Standard Deviations of Time 1 & Time 2 Attractiveness Ratings and of Composite Reactance Scores.

Experimental
Group ControlGroup

Rating time 1
Internal Locus of Control Subjects

Mean 180.00 197.69
S.D.

Rating time 2
43.81 38.20

Mean 193.44 200.00
S.D. 35.44 40.00

Composite Reactance z-score
Mean 1.00 -0.51
S.D. 1.34 1.55

, External Locus of Control Subj ects
Rating time 1

Mean 197.69 203.23
S.D. 41.52 42.85

Rating time 2
Mean 202.88 198.71
S.D. - -V 41.90 41.77

Composite Reactance z-score
Mean -. ' f t: 0.40 -0.84
S.D. • " ' • 2.05 2.45

Overall arid contrary to my expectations, the 
correlation between the subjects with external locus of 
control and the amount of reactance arousal was very low 
(r(41)= -.06, p=.71). However, when subjects were divided 
into internal and external locus of control groups, there 
was a positive correlation among the subjects with internal 
locus of control (f(20)=.31, p=.17). Whereas, there was no 
correlation (r (20) =.02, p-.93) among the subjects with 
external locus of control. A fisher's Z test for significant 
difference between correlations showed that the correlations 
between reactance and locus of control was significantly
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different for subjects with internal locus of control and 
subjects with external locus of control (z-value=l,62, 
p=.05)V Such a pattern of results raises the possibility of 
a non linear trend in the relationship between reactance and 
external of locus of control. However, this possibility was 
not visually supported by the scatter plot and the 
regression line of the association between reactance aroused 
and locus of control (see appendix 13).

On the contrary to my expectations and some current 
literature on the relation between reactance and locus of 
control (Dowd, 1989), reactance as measured by TRS was not 
Correlated with locus of control (r=.05, p=.61, N=90). The 
means of reactance when measured by the TRS were not 
significantly different for internal and external locus of 
control subjects (F(1,86)=.32, p=.57) (see table 8).
Table 8Means and Standard Deviations for Therapeutic Reactance Scale Scores.

InternalLocus of Control N=41
ExternalLocus of control N=4 9

TRS Total score:Mean 67.41 67.04S.D. 6.81 10.36

Results of the Multiple Regression with Psychological 
Reactance as Dependent Variable. A regression model was 
designed to predict psychological reactance as measured by 
Brehm<s movement in the attractiveness ratings of the video 
alternatives. The experimental condition (elimination of 
freedom vs choice) was the only independent variable entered
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in the model that contributed significant amount of variance 
(see table 9). Neither depression nor locus of control nor 
reactance trait (TRS) nor any of the interactions 
contributed significant amount of variance to this model. 
Table 9GLM Model with the Composite Reactance Z-Score as the DV.

DF F-VALUE PARAMETER P-VALUECondition (Co) 1. 15.14 1.18 0.0002

Adherence and Psychological Reactance
Effect of the manipulation on adherence. To test if 

the elimination of freedom affected adherence to the 
experimental tasks, T-tests were used. Indeed, subjects 
faced, with threat to the freedom did not exhibit 
significantly lower adherence than those for whom freedom 
was not eliminated (see table 10).
Table 10Change in Adherence as a Function of the Elimination of FreedomT —" "" ’ ! "
T-TEST Experiment MEAN S,D. Control MEAN S.D. F-VALUE(1,86) P-VALUE
VolunteerparticipationDiaryAdherence

1.33 1.30 r*CMHCOinH .98 .33
4.30 1.95 4.22 2.13 .03 00

Effect of video satisfaction on adherence. Subjects 
were asked to rate the video they watched. The degree to 
which they liked the video clip could have affected 
adherence to the experimental tasks. However, T-Tests showed 
that video clip satisfaction did not affect adherence to the 
volunteer, nor the diary tasks (F(2,84)=.21, p=81 &
F (2,84)=.00, p=.99, respectively).
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Adherence and depression. The third hypothesis of the

study states that subjects high in depressed symptomatology 
would be lower in adherence than non depressed subjects. To 
test this prediction two ANOVAs were used. The first one 
used the amount of volunteer participation as dependent 
variable. This ANOVA showed that there was no depression
effect, F (2,84)=.27, p=.76. Thus, depressed subjects were as 
likely to adhere to the volunteer participation as non 
depressed subjects. The second ANOVA used the adherence to 
the diaries as dependent variable. This ANOVA showed that 
there was no depression effect, F(2,84)-.39, p=.68. Thus, 
depressed subjects were as likely to adhere to the diaries 
as non depressed (see table 11).
Table 11Means and Standard Deviations of the Volunteer and Diary Adherence.

Non Depressed Subjects N=35Volunteer participationMean 2.26S.D. 2.13Diary adherenceMean 10.08S.D. 2.25
Moderately Depressed Subjects N=31Volunteer participationMean 2.29S.D. 2.13Diary adherenceMean 10.19S.D. : ; ; 1.97

Depressed Subjects N =  24Volunteer participationMean > 2.62S.D. • 2.24Diary adherenceMean 10.58■■ S.D. . 1 ' . ; 1.95

Table 12 shows the proportion of subjects in each
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depression level that adhere to each task. Chi-square tests 
for significant difference between the percentage of 
subjects participating in the volunteer task and the diary 
task showed that there were not significant differences 
between non depressed, moderately depressed and depressed 
subjects.
Table 12
Diarv Tasks.

Raw number Percent

Volunteer participation ' Yes NoDiary adherence Yes No

Non Depressed Subjects N=35
2411
341

69%31%
97%03%

Moderately Depressed Subjects N=31 Volunteer participationYes 21 68%No 10 32%Diary adherenceYes 27 87%No 4 13%
Volunteer participation Yes NoDiary adherence Yes No

Depressed Subjects N = 24
17 71%7 29%
22 95%2 5%

On the contrary to what I speculated, there was a 
slight positive correlation between volunteer participation 
and depression, and adherence to the diaries and depression 
(r(89)=.09, p=.37 & r (89)=.07, p=.41, respectively). The 
association between adherence and depression was similar for 
all depression levels.

Adherence and locus of control. The fourth hypothesis 
of this study states that subjects with high external locus
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of control would be lower in adherence than subjects with 
internal locus of control. Two analyses of variance were
used to test this prediction: 1) with the amount of
volunteer participation as the dependent variable and 2) 
with the amount of diary adherence as the dependent 
variable. The first ANOVA showed that there was no locus of
control effect, F(1,86)=2.59, p=.11. Thus, external locus of
control subjects were as likely to adhere to the volunteer
participation as internal locus of control subjects. The
second ANOVA showed that there was no locus of control
effect, F (1,86)=.42, p=.51. Thus, subjects with external
locus of control were as likely to adhere to the diaries as
internal locus of control subjects (see table 13).
Table 13Means and Standard Deviations of the Volunteer and Diarv Adherence.

Internal Locus of control Subjects N-41 Volunteer participationMean 2.73S.D. 2.23Diary adherenceMean 10.09S.D. 2.18
External Locus of Control Subjects N=49 Volunteer participationMean 2.06S.D. 2.03Diary adherenceMean 10.38S.D. 1.97

Table 14 shows the proportion of internal and external 
locus of control subjects.that adhere to each task. Chi- 
square tests for significant difference between the 
percentage of subjects participating in the volunteer task 
and the diary task showed that there were not significant
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differences between internal and external locus of control
subjects.
Table 14Proportion of Subjects that Adhered to the Volunteer and Diafv Tasks.

Raw number Percent
Internal Locus of control Subjects N=41 Volunteer participationYes 29 71%No 12 29%Diary adherenceYes . 40 97%No 1 15%
External Locus of control Subjects N=49 Volunteer participationYes 33 68%No , 16 ' 32%Diary adherenceYes 43 88%No 8 16%

As expected, there was a negative, however slight, 
correlation between volunteer participation and locus of 
control (r(89)=-.20, p=.06). Whereas, the association 
between adherence to the diaries and locus of control was 
null (r(89)=.10, p-oSO)„

Adherence and psychological reactance. The fifth 
hypothesis states that subjects exhibiting high levels of 
psychological reactance would adhere less than those 
subjects without reactance arousal. To test this hypothesis 
two ANOVAs were used: 1) with volunteer participation as the 
dependent variable and 2) with adherence to the diaries as 
the dependent variable. The first anova showed that 
reactance has no effect on the ? amount of volunteer 
participation (F(l,89)=2.01, p=.16). The second anova showed 
that reactance has no effect oh the amount of adherence to
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the diaries (F(1,89)=„33, p=.57). Thus, subjects with 
reactance aroused adhered as much as subjects without
reactance aroused (see table 15).
Table 15Means and Standard Deviations of the Volunteer and Diarv Adherence.

Subjects without reactance aroused N=49 Volunteer participationMean 2.67S.D. 2.15Diary adherenceMean 10.13S.D. 2.09
Subjects with reactance aroused N=41 Volunteer participationMean 2.04S.D. 2.11Diary adherenceMean 10.39S.D. 2.05

Correlations between the adherence measures and 
composite reactance z-score were negative, but low (r(89)=- 
.09, p=.38 for the volunteer participation and (r(89)=-.08, 
p=.42 for the diaries). Moreover, correlations between the 
adherence measures and TRS score were also low (r=.04, p=.70 
for the volunteer participation & r=-.07, p=.49 for the 
diaries).

1. Adherence and psychological reactance across" . . t-. . • ■■ ' ' . '
depression- The sixth hypothesis states that depressed 
subjects' adherence will not be affected by the elimination 
of freedom. Whereas non depressed subjects' adherence will 
be affected by elimination of the individual freedom. This 
hypothesis predicts that the interaction of reactance 
arousal and depression have an effect on adherence. This
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premise depended upon the first hypothesis (reactance 
arousal is not expected among depressed subjects), the third 
hypothesis (depressed subjects are more prone to non- 
adherence) and the fifth hypothesis (reactance arousal 
induces non adherence)= Thus, since none of these 
predictions were supported this hypothesis was discarded as 
a viable prediction in this study. Nevertheless, the 
proposed analyses of the seventh hypothesis, an ANOVA 
2(reactance) x 3(depression) displayed an interaction of 
reactance aroused arid depression that had an almost 
significant effect on the subjects' volunteer participation 
(F(2,84)=2.73, p=.07)= Thus, depressed and non depressed 
subjects volunteered less with reactance aroused than 
without reactance aroused. Whereas, moderately depressed 
subjects adhered more with reactance aroused than without 
reactance aroused (see table 16).
Table 16Means and Standard Deviations of the Volunteer Adherence.

No Reactance Aroused ReactanceAroused
Volunteer participation Mean S.D.

Non Depressed
2.952.22

Subj ects
1.431.75

Moderately Depressed SubjectsVolunteer participationMean 1.80 2.76S.D. 2.00 2.20
Volunteer participation Mean S.D.

Depressed
3.332.01

Subj ects
1.912.31

2. Adherence and reactance across the locus of control-
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The seventh and last hypothesis states that external locus 
of control subjects' adherence will not be affected by the 
elimination of freedom, whereas internal locus of control 
subjects' adherence will be. This prediction depended on the 
second hypothesis (reactance arousal is not expected among 
external locus of control subjects), the fourth hypothesis 
(external locus of control subjects are more prone to non- 
adherence) and the fifth hypothesis (reactance arousal 
induces non adherence)« Thus, since none of these 
predictions were fully supported this hypothesis was 
discarded as a viable prediction in this study. Furthermore, 
an ANOVA 2(reactance) x 2(locus of control) showed non 
significant results for both of the adherence tasks.

DISCUSSION
Psychological Reactance

Brehm's construct of psychological reactance was 
replicated in this study. Subjects for whom freedom to chose 
was eliminated tended to like more what they could not have 
than subjects for whom freedom was not eliminated.

As expected but only for high levels of depression, 
depression diminished the arousal of psychological 
reactance. Overall, depression did not affect reactance 
arousal. Moreover, depressed and non depressed expressed 
their reactance through slightly different mechanisms. Non 
depressed subjects when aroused tended to show psychological 
reactance in all eliminated video alternatives while they
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showed arousal in the allowed video alternative. Whereas, 
depressed subjects displayed reactance arousal in only one 
of the eliminated video alternatives and in the allowed 
video alternative. One could speculate that depressed seemed 
to show a more couched reactance expression.

Furthermore, the relation between depression and 
reactance has a non linear trend. This study suggests that 
reactance and depression increased together up to a certain 
level of depression where Mgiving up" on restoration of 
freedom is supposed to take place. After this pick of 
reactance, the more depressed subjects are, the less 
reactance is aroused because the subj ects begins to 
perceived that the outcomes are uncontrollable. 
Uncontrollability expectation leads to lack of reactance 
arousal because psychological reactance arousal requires the 
perception of freedom or control over the outcomes.

As expected and suggested by other authors (Brehm et 
al., 1981 & Moyer, 1978), there was an effect of the locus 
of control in the arousal of psychological reactance. 
Subjects with internal locus of control were more likely to 
exhibit reactance aroused. Thus, subjects who perceive 
control seemed more likely to exhibit reactance aroused.

The TRS (Dowd, 1989) did correlate with reactance 
aroused in this study neither it correlated with the locus 
of control. This results suggest that this self report may 
lack construct validity. Further validations and refinements
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of the scale are called for.
■ ■ .■ ; ■ • V ■ " :The elimination of freedom did not seem to affect the 
voice quality elevation of assertiveness, strength and 
activity in the participants of this study. Subjects for 
whom freedom to choose was eliminated did not raise their 
tone of voice's assertiveness, activity and strength any 
more than those subjects for whom their freedom to choose 
was not threaten. There are several possibilities to explain 
the lack of the elimination of freedom reaction as measured 
by the electronic content filter device. First, the three 
voice quality adjectives that survived the reliability 
threshold did not seem to represent reactance. If this is 
the case, it would be expected that the elimination of 
freedom would not affect this "non reactance" tone of voice 
measure. Second, the electronic content filter device 
provides a general measure of reactance. This measure could 
have been picking up pre-manipulation reactance or 
reluctance to participate in the study and thus, washing out 
the differences between control and experimental subjects. 
Third, Brehm (1981) has noted that different subjects may 
restore their freedom in different modes. Some subjects may 
raise their voice when aroused and some other subjects may 
lower their voices when aroused with psychological 
reactance. If this is the case, the differences between 
subjects faced with the elimination of freedom and subjects 
with intact freedom would be hardly detectable by the
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■ : 1 ■; :methodology used in this study. Finally, it is also possible 
that the present manipulated freedom lacked personal 
relevance or importance for the subjects. If so, the 
reaction to the elimination of freedom would be undetectable 
by a more general method, such as the electronic content 
filter device.
Adherence

I did not find a consistent effect on the different 
measures of adherence. Neither depression, nor locus of 
control nor reactance aroused seemed to affect adherence at 
different tasks.

Furthermore, adherence to the two experimental tasks 
were not correlated with each other. These results point out 
to the complexity the construct of adherence. This study 
assumed that adherence to any kind of task was inheritably 
similar. These results suggest that this is not the case. 
More careful assessment of the tasks from which adherence is 
estimated and guidelines to classify different classes of 
adherence would be useful for future research.

More controlled studies to assess the different 
mediating mechanisms and its weightings, for different 
classes of adherence, under different circumstances and 
across different individuals are called for.
Shortcomings of the study

The present study was of an analogue nature. Not only 
because only undergraduate students were studied, but
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because the adherence tasks and the manipulation of freedom 
were artificially created. The generalization of these 
findings to other populations and to more natural tasks is 
open to question.

Moreover, the fact that subjects were getting 
experimental credits for their participation may have 
affected their motivation to adherence to the study protocol 
and their susceptibility to get aroused with psychological 
reactance, limiting further the gerieralizability of the 
findings.

Furthermore, the more severe depressives, where 
uncontrallability expectation takes place, were not 
available. Thus, the study could not explore how the full 
range of depression affected adherence and psychological 
reactance.

Finally, the manipulation of freedom may have been 
weak, since it lacked personal relevance. As noted before, 
personal relevance could be one of the reasons why the 
electronic content filter fail to report reactance aroused 
after the manipulation of freedom. Stronger manipulation 
with a more personally relevant freedom would be needed to 
explore the factors that influence psychological reactance 
arousal and the usefulness of the electronic content 
filtering device as a measured of psychological reactance.
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APPENDICES

Appendix A : (Phone Interview)
-"My name is_________ , I am calling from the Psych.

Dept, to offer you the opportunity to participate in our 
experiment".

- We are offering 3 credits for participation and we 
are studying the effects of personality factors on 
perception.

- If you decide to participate, you will have to fill a 
few questionnaires and then watch a 20 minute segment of a 
movie. The whole session will take approximately an hour.
In addition, you will have fill out a brief diary (3 
minutes) for four consecutive days. This diaries will be due 
at the psychology building before 5:00 pm each day.

- There will be a debriefing session in which all 
subjects participating in this experiment will be invited to 
attend. In this session, the main experimenter will explain 
the rationale and hypothesis of the study and she will 
answer any additional question or concerns you may have 
about the study.

-"There are six different film categories available. 
Each person who participates in this experiment watches 
their preferred video tape later at the experimental 
session. The six film categories are: (a) romantic, (b) 
comedy, c) adventure, (d) historical & (e) educational

-"Would you now please rate each alternative categories 
on a scale from 0 to 100, indicating how much you personally 
like each one. One hundred means on the scale you like it 
extremely well, and 0 means you do not like it at all". 

-Schedule a time for next week.
-Informed the subject that if she misses the 

appointment she will be have 2 credits subtracted for her 
experimental participation total and that if she wishes to 
cancel the appointment she must call 24 hrs in advance. 
Please indicate to what extent do you personally like each 
of the following film categories.

(a) romantic
0———10———20———30———4 0———5 0———6 0———7 0———80———90———100 
NOT AT ALL , EXTREMELY WELL

(b) comedy
0———10--20———30———40———50-- 60---70———80———90———100
NOT AT ALL EXTREMELY WELL.

(c) adventure
0—— 10———20* 3 O'— —40———50———60— —7 0--80———90———100
NOT AT ALL . EXTREMELY WELL.

(d) historical
0———10———2 0———3 0———4 0———50———60~——7 0———80———90--100
NOT AT ALL EXTREMELY WELL.

(e) educational
0— —10———20—— 30———40———50—— 60--7 0———80———90— —100
NOT AT ALL EXTREMELY WELL.
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Appendix B: (Questionnaires)
A) BDI - Beck Inventory
INSTRUCTIONS; On this questionnaire are groups of 
statements. Please read each group of statements carefully. 
Then pick out the one statement in each group which best 
describes the way you have been feeling the PAST WEEK. 
INCLUDING TODAY! Circle the number beside the statement you 
picked. If several statements in the group seam to apply 
equally well, circle each one. Be sure to read all the 
statements in each group before making vour choice.
1 0 I do not feel sad.

1 I feel sad.
2 1  am sad all the time and I can't snap out of it.
3 I am so sad or unhappy that I can't stand it.

2 0 1  am not particularly discouraged about the future.
1 I feel discourage about the future.
2 I feel I have nothing to look forward to.
3 I feel that the future is hopeless and that things 

cannot improve.
3 0 I do not feel like a failure.

1 I feel I have fail more than the average person.
2 As I look back on my life, all I can see is a lot of 

failures.
3 I feel I am a complete failure as a person.

4 0 I get as much satisfaction out of things as I used to.
1 I don't enjoy things the way I used to.
2 I don't get real satisfaction out of anything anymore.
3 I am dissatisfied and bored with everything.

5 0 I don't feel particularly guilty.
1 I feel guilty a good part of the time.
2 1  feel quite guilty most of the time.
3 I feel guilty all the time.

6 0 1  don't feel I am being punished.
1 I feel I may be punished.
2 I expect to be punished.
3 I feel I am being punished.

7 0 1  do not feel disappointed in myself.
1 I am disappointed in myself.
2 I am disgusted with myself.
3 I hate myself.

8 0 1  don't feel that I am worse than anybody else.
1 I am critical of myself for my weakness or mistakes.
2 I blame myself all the time for my faults.
3 I blame myself for everything bad that happens.

9 0 1  don't have any thoughts of killing myself.
1 I have thoughts of killing myself, but I would not 

carry them out.
2 I would like to kill myself.
3 I would kill myself if I had the chance.
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10 0 I do not cry anymore than usual.

1 I cry more now than I used to.
2 I cry all the time.
3 I can not Cry anymore.

11 0 I am no more irritated now than I ever am.
1 I get annoyed or irritated more easily than I used to.
2 I feel irritated all the time now.
3 I don't get irritated at all by the things that used to 

irritate me.
12 0 I have not lost interest in other people.

1 I am less interested in other people than I used to be.
2 I have lost most of my interest in other people.
3 I have lost all of my interest in other people.

13 0 I make decisions as well as I ever could.
1 I put off making decisions more than I used to.
2 I have greater difficulty in making decisions than 

before.
3 1  can't make decisions at all anymore.

14 0 I don't feel I look any worse than I used to.
1 I am worried that I looking old or unattractive.
2 I feel that there are permanent changes in my 

appearance that make me look unattractive.
3 I believe that I look ugly.

15 0 I can work about as well as before.
I It takes an extra effort to get started at doing 

something.
2 1  have to push myself very hard to do anything.
3 I can't do any work at all.

16 0 I can sleep as well as usual.
I I  don't sleep as well as I used to.
2 1  wake up 1-2 hours earlier than usual and find it hard 

to get back tp sleep.
3 1 wake up several hours earlier than I used to and 

cannot get back to sleep.
17 0 I don't get more tired than usual.

1 I get tired more easily than I used to.
2 I get tired from doing almost anything.
3 I am too tired to do anything.

18 0 My appetite is not worse than usual.
1 My appetite is as good as it used to be.
2 My appetite is much worse now.
3 I have no appetite at .all now.

19 0 I haven't lost much weight, if any lately.
I I  have lost more than 5 pounds. I am purposely

trying to lose
2 I have lost more than 10 pounds. weight by eating

less.Yes__No __
3 I have lost more than 15 pounds.

20 0 1  am not more worried about my health than usual.
1 I am worried about physical problems such aches and 

pains; or upset stomach; or constipation.
2 I am Very worried about physical problems and it's hard
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to think of much else.

3 I am so worried about physical problems, that I cannot 
think about anything else.
21 0 I have not noticed any change in my interest in sex.

1 I am less interested in sex than I used to be.
2 I am much less interest in sex now.
3 I have lost interest in sex completely.

2) Personal Attitude Questionnaire (TRS)
INSTRUCTIONS; Please rate each item by blackening the 
appropriate answer.
1 = strongly disagree 2 = disagree 3 = agree 4 = strongly 
agree
22) If I receive a lukewarm dish at a restaurant,1 2

I make an attempt to let that be known.
23) T resent authority figures who try to tell 1 2

me what to do.
24) I find that I often have to question 1 2

authority.
25) I enjoy seeing someone else do something 1 2

that neither of us are supposed to do,
26) I have a strong desire to maintain my 1 2

personal freedom.
27) I enjoy playing "Devil's Advocate" whenever 1 2

I can.

3 4 
3 4 
3 4 
3 4 
3 4 
3 4

29)
30)
31)
32)
33)
34)
35)

In discussions, I am easily persuaded by 1
others.
Nothing turns me on as much as good argument!1 2

2It would be better to have more freedom to 
do what I want on a job.
If I am told what to do,I often do the T 2
opposite.
I am sometimes afraid to disagree with 1 2
others.
It really bothers me when police officers 1 2
tell people what to do.
It does not upsets me to change my plans 1 2
because someone in the group wants to do something 
I don *t mind other people telling me what to 1 2

3
3

4
4

3 4 
else. 
3 4do.

36) I enjoy debates with other people.
37) If someone asks a favor of me, I will think 

twice about what this person is really after.
38) I am not very tolerant of others' attempts 

to persuade me.
39) I often follow the suggestions of others.
40) I am relatively opinionated.
41) It is important to me to be in a powerful 

position relative to others.
42) I am very open to solutions to my problems

1
l
1
1
1
1
1

2
2
2
2
2
2
2

3 4
3 4
3 4
3 4
3 4
3 4
3 4
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from others»

43) I enjoy "showing up" people who think they 
are right,

44) I consider myself more competitive than 
cooperative.

45) I do not mind doing something for someone 
even when I do not know why I am doing it.

46) I usually get along with others' advice.
47) I feel it is better to stand up for what I 

believe than to be silent.
48) I am very stubborn and set in my ways.
49) It is very important for me to get along 

well with the people I work with.

1 2  3 4
1 2  3 4
1 2 3 4
1 2  3 4
1 2  3 4
1 2  3 41 2  3 4

C) M-C Social Desirability and Taylor Manifest Anxiety
INSTRUCTIONS; Please read each statement and decide whether 
you feel in general that it is mostly true as applied to you 
or mostly false. Please circle the appropriate letter (T- 
true, F-false) directly to the right of each statement. 
Answer 'true' to positively stated questions if they are 
true as often or more often than stated. For example, answer 
'true' to "occasionally I play poker" if you play 
occasionally or more often.
50) I find it hard to keep my mind on a task or job. T F
51) I am sometimes irritated by people who ask favors of T F

me.
52) I am happy most of the times. T F
53) Before voting, I thoroughly investigate the T F

qualifications of all the candidates.
54) I believe I am no more nervous than most others. T F
55) I sometimes think when people have misfortune they T F

only got what they deserved.
56) I am more sensitive than most people. T F
57) I like to gossip at times. T F
58) On occasion I have doubts about my ability to T F

succeed in life.
59) There has been occasions where I took advantage of T F 

someone.
60) I am a high-strung person. T F
61) I have never intensely disliked anyone. T F
62) I cannot keep my mind in one thing. T F
63) I never make a long trip without checking safety in T F 

my car.
64) I have periods of such great restlessness that I can T F 

not sit.
65) I am always courteous, even to people who are T F

disagreeable.
66) On a few occasions, I have given up doing something T F 

because I thought too little of my ability.
67) I am always careful about my manner of dress. T F



78
68) At times I think I am no good at all. T F
69) I have never felt that X am no good at all. T F
70) When I don't know something, I don't at all mind T Fadmitting it.
71) I am usually calm and not easily upset. T F
72) I never resent being asked to return a favor. T F
73) I am not usually self-conscious. T F
74) I sometimes try to get even, rather than forgive T F

and forget.
75) If I could get into a movie without paying and be T F 

sure I was not seen, I would probably do it.
76) I work under a great deal of tension. T F
77) I have never deliberately said something that hurt T F

someone's feelings.
78) I can remember "playing sick" to get out of T F

something.
79) I am inclined to take things hard. T F
80) I sometimes feel resentful when I don't get my way. T F
81) Life is a strain for me much of the time. T F
82) No matter who I'm talking to, I'm always a good T F

listener.
83) I certainly feel useless at times. T F
84) I always try to practice what I preach. T F
85) There has been times when I was quite jealous of the T F 

good fortune of others.
86) I sometimes feel that I am about to go to pieces. T F
87) I have never been irked when people expressed ideas T F 

Very different from mine.
88) My table manners at home are as good as when I eat T F 

out in a restaurant.
89) There has been occasions when I felt like smashing T F 

things.
90) I have sometimes felt that difficulties were piling T F 

out so high that I could not overcome them.
91) I never hesitate to go out of my way to help someone T F 

in trouble.
92) It is sometimes hard for me to go on with my work if T F 

I am not encouraged.
93) At times I have really insisted on having things my T F 

my way.
94) I feel anxiety about someone or something almost all T F 

my time.
95) I'm always willing to admit it when I make a mistake.T F
96) There has been times when I felt like rebelling T F

against people in authority even though I knew they were
. right. . :

97) I frequently find myself worrying about something. T F
98) I have almost never felt the urge to tell someone offT F
99) I shrink from facing a crisis or difficulty. T F
100) I don't find it particularly difficult to get along T F 

with loud mouthed, obnoxious people.
101) I am certainly lacking in self confidence. T F
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102) I would never think of letting someone else be T F

punished for my wrong doings.
D) Trait Personality Inventory (Anger)
INSTRUCTIONS; A number of statements which people have used 
to describe themselves are given below. Read each statement 
and then Circle the appropriate number to indicate how you 
generally feel. There are no right or wrong answers. Do not 
spend too much on any one statement but give the answer 
which seems to describe how you generally feel. Almost 
never-1, sometimes=2, often=3 and almost always=4 =
103) I am quick tempered. 1 2
104) I get annoyed when I am single out 1 2

for correction
105) I am a hot headed person. 1 2
106) I have fiery temper. 1 2
107) I feel angry. 1 2
108) I feel irritated. 1 2
109) I get angry when I'm slow down 1 2

by other's mistakes.
110) I feel annoyed when I am not given 1 2

recognition for doing good work.
111) I fly off the handle. 1 2
112) When I get mad, I say nasty things. 1 2
113) People who think they are always. 1 2

right irritate me.
114) When I get frustrated, I feel like 1 2

hitting someone.
115) I feel infuriated when I do a good 1 2

job and get a poor evaluation.
116) I makes my blood boil when I am 1 2

pressured.
117) It makes my furious when I am 1 2

criticized in front of others.

3 4
3 4
3 4
3 4
3 4
3 4
3 4
3 4
3 4
3 4
3 4
3 4
3 4
3 4
3 4

E) Health Locus of Control
INSTRUCTIONS; Please enter a number from "l" for STRONGLY 
DISAGREE to "611 STRONGLY AGREE that most closely matches 
your opinion.
118) If I take care of myself, I can 1 2

avoid illness.
119) Whenever I get sick it is because 1 2

something I have done or not done.
120) Good health is largely a matter 1 2

of good fortune.
121) No matter what I do, if I am goingl 2 

to get sick I will get sick.
122) Most people do not realize the 1 2

3 4 5 6 
3 4 5 6 
3 4 5 6 
3 4 5 6 
3 4 5 6
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extent to which their illness are 
control by accidental happenings„

123) I can only do what my doctor tellsl me to do. 2 3 4 5 6
124) ThOre are so many strange diseasesl 

that you can never know how or when 
you may pick one up.

2 3
4

5 6

125) When I feel ill/ I know it is 1 
because I have not been getting the 
proper exercise or eating right.

2 3 4 5 6

126) People that never gets sick are 1
just plain lucky. 2 3 4 5 6

127) People's ill health results from 1 
their own carelessness.

2 3 4 5 6
128)

" . , ; ■ - ■' '' I am directly responsible for ray 1 
health. 2 3 4 5 6

T"



8 1

Appendix C : (Experimental Forms)

EXPERIMENT VIDEO CATEGORIES RATING
Please, indicate to what extent do you like each of 

the following film categories:
a) Romantic

0— - 10̂ — -■— 2 0-----------3 0— -— 40 ----------50 -------------60 -----------70 ---------80 -------------90 ---------100
NOT AT ALL EXTREMELY WELL

b) Comedy
0-------10 *—  2 Q————3 0— : 4 0---------50 -------------60 ----------7 0— ™ — — 80 — — — — 90™——lOO
NOT AT ALL EXTREMELY WELL

c) Adventure
0“ “ “ 10“— 0-----------3 0—~——40 ----------50 -------------60 - ----------70 ---------80 — — — — 90------------ 100 .

NOT AT ALL EXTREMELY WELL
d) Historical

Q— 1 0 — — — — 2  0 — — — — 3  0 — — — — 4  0—---5 0——~~6 Q~ ~ ~ ~ 70————80 -----------90 ---------100
NOT AT ALL EXTREMELY WELL

e) educational
0— — — 10———~2 0————3 0““——4 0— — — — 50———~6 0————7 0————8 0— — 90™——100 
NOT AT ALL EXTREMELY WELL

VIDEO CLIP DESCRIPTION
Describe in one paragraph or two what was going on in 

the video you just watched.

VIDEO CLIP RATING
Please, indicate to what extent did you like the video 

clip you just watched.
0———10™— 2 0™———3 0 — 40 — 50--- 60-- ?-70 — 80--- 9 0™—■100-
NOT AT ALL EXTREMELY
WELL
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To what extent did you accomplish what you schedule for today.
1-- ---- — 2— ----- --- 3— ---- -----4--------— — 5------ -— — -6
NOT AT ALL TO A GREAT EXTENT

EXPERIMENTER SUBJECT # _ ___
SCHEDULE DIARY FOR / /90

Turm ±m bv / /§)© b®f©r® Bg@@ ma
Drop im red at Psvoholacrv Bnildima at room #210

Please, describe activities that you are planning to do 
for tomorrow, be as precise as possible.
9:00 -10:00
-VITAL-
-S0CIAL-
-SCHOOL-
-RECREATIONAL-
-SPORTS-_____________ _____________________________
-OTHER-______________" ; ;• '
10:00 - 11:00
-VITAL- ______• ... ' ______
-SOCIAL- ______.
-SCHOOL- _______ -
-RECREATIONAL-
-SPORTS- -- - \ : ;
-OTHER-________  , ' ' - '" ' y
11:00 -  12:00
-vital : ; • ; ■-social- v ; ; ;
-SCHOOL-
-RECREATIONAL- \
-SPORTS-
-0THER-

Appendix D : (Diary Form [Sample])
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Please, check the most appropriate emotion for each of 
the pictures. You may check more than one emotion per 
picture, if the grimace shows a blending feeling.
1) anger 7) anger 13) anger 19) anger

Appendix E : (Emotion Check List [Sample])

happiness __ happiness
surprise __ surprise
fear __ fear __
sadness __ sadness _
disgust __ disgust _

2) anger __ 8) anger __
happiness __ happiness
surprise __ surprise
fear __ fear __
sadness __ sadness _
disgust disgust _

3) anger Si) anger __
happiness __ happiness
surprise __ surprise
fear __ fear __
sadness _  sadness __
disgust __L_' disgust _

happiness __ happiness
surprise _  ̂ surprise
fear __. fear __
sadness __ sadness _
disgust _ disgust _

14) anger __ 20) anger__
happiness __ happiness

surprise surprise
fear __ fear__
sadness __ sadness __
disgust __ disgust __

5) anger__ 21) anger __
happiness __ happiness _
surprise __ surprise __
fear __ fear
sadness __ sadness __
disgust__ disgust ;_

4) anger __ 10) anger __  1) anger __ 22) anger __
happiness _  happiness happiness __ happiness
surprise __ surprise__ surprise __ surprise
fear __ fear fear __  fear __
sadness __ sadness sadness __ sadness _
disgust __ disgust __ disgust __ disgust _

5) anger _  11) anger _  17) anger __  23) anger ___
happiness __ happiness _  happiness __ happiness
surprise __ surprise __ surprise __. surprise
fear __ fear __ fear __ fear __
sadness _  sadness _  sadness __ sadness _
disgust __ disgust __ disgust ___ disgust _

6) anger _ 12) anger __ 18) anger __ 24) anger __
happiness __ happiness__ happiness ___ happiness
surprise __ surprise ___ surprise __ surprise .
fear __ fear __ fear __ fear __
sadness __ sadness __ sadness __ sadness _
disgust :_ disgust __ disgust __ disgust _
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(1) Find out the subject number and write it on forms & envelop plus record number in the tape.
(2) Questionnaires.
(3) Subject fills blue computer sheet, while you figure out 
what her condition (random assignment).
(4) Ask subject to describe the room.
(5) State that "In this experiment all subjects watch the 
film category with the highest rating of the tapes 
available".
For the Experimental Condition
Says 00H©w@ver your first, second and third ranked videos are 
missing (other researcher is using them and failed to bring 
them back)00 o Then, describe tasks ""You will be watching a 20 ̂ 
historical or educational video clip without sound plus you 
will write a paragraph about if"
For the control condition * .

Appendix F ; (Experiment Flow-Chart)

Say: ""All categories. Romantic, Comedy, Adventure,
Historical S Educational are available"" = Then, describe task: 
""You will be watching your 20 ̂ preferred video clip without 
sound plus you will write a paragraph about it""
(6) Ask the subject to rate all the categories.
(7) Ask about the categories:

-What is that you like about "X"?
-What is about "X" that doesn't have "Y"?
-Have you seen many "X" films lately?
-Why did you choose "X" as your favorite?

Note-category they will be watching = "X" / other = "Y"
(8) Subject watches the video plus write a paragraph plus 
rate the video
(?) Explain about the diaries.
(10) Ask the subject to participate int he pilot study. Tell 
the subject to leave the forms in the desk when done. Leave 
the room.
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STRUCTURE '
You will be listening excerpts from conversations in 

which people were asked all sorts of questions, and what you 
will be hearing is their answers.

In the Baseline tape the first and only speech segment 
is a neutral/normal speech segment for the speaker (everyday 
speech). You will rate this segment„ Then, in the Target 
tape you will rate the target speech segment for each 
subject, while you are rating these target segment, bear in 
mind the subject's normal speech. In order to help you do 
that, you will listen the subject's normal speech before the 
target segment.

For example, for each subject:
BASELSHE TAPE = #  baseline (20)" beep beep -> rating 
TARGET TAPE = # baseline (20") beep target (20") beep beep - 
> rating ,
When you hear two beeps, 'press the pause button, and rate. 
One beep separates the baseline from target segments.
MATURE OR THE-TASK

What we are interested is in the tone, or "music" of 
people's speech, rather than what they say (the content). To 
help you disregard the wdrds, We have filtered out the 
content. Listening to these speech segments will be somewhat 
like hearing a muffled conversation through the walls.

The content is really not important. It is actually a 
distractor to your task. That is why we filtered that out 
so you can really listen to the music.

When you fate give us your quick gut reaction. How does 
the speech feel? Tell us how the person sounds; what is the 
music, the tone? Avoid thinking/processing - in other words, 
this is not "head work", but gut intuition work.
BREAKS

I want you to a five minute break every 15 minutes. 
Don't worry about timing yourself - I will let you know when 
it is time for a regular break.
MOTE
1) The meaning of 0 rating is not "I don't know".
2) Make comments in the booklet if you like but, always 
rate!!!!!!!
3) Volume is not a rating criteria.
4) Don't mess with the buttons.
5) Always press pause before your rating.

Appendix G : (Voice Quality Rating Instructions)
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You are being ask to read the following material to 
ensure that you are informed of the nature of this research 
study and of how you will participate in it, if you consent 
to do so. Signing this form will indicate that you have 
been so informed and that you give your consent. Federal 
regulations require written informed consent prior to 
participation in this research study so that you know the 
nature and risk of your participation and can decide to 
participate or not participate in a free and informed 
manner. 'Puroos©:

The purpose of this study is to examine the 
relationship between personality factors and non verbal cue 
perception. More detailed description of the aim and 
hypothesis of the study will be provided to you at the 
debriefing session.
Procedure:

If you agree to participate, you will be answering a 
questionnaire package, watching a 20' video clip without 
sound and filling out brief diaries (3/) for four 
consecutive days. The completion of the whole protocol lasts 
one hour. There are no risk associated with the study. If 
you choose not to participate in this study, inform the 
experimenter now and no credits will be deducted from your 
total credits.
Benefits;

You will receive 3 credits to be used toward completing 
part of your requirement for Psych. 101. In addition, this 
will be an educational experience, specially if you choose 
to attend the debriefing session, which will expand your 
knowledge in the field of psychology.
Confidentiality;

Your responses will remain strictly confidential. You 
will not be asked to put your name on any material, and 
instead you will be assigned a number that will be used so 
that you will remain anonymous.

In giving my consent by signing this form, I agree that 
the methods, inconveniences, risks and benefits have been 
explained to me and my questions have been answered. I 
understand that I may ask questions at any time and that I 
am free to withdraw from the project at any time. I 
understand the information that will be derived from this 
study will be used in an area designated by the Human 
Subjects Committee with access restricted to the main 
experimenter, Carmen Valiente, or authorized representative 
of the psychology department. I understand that I do not 
give up any of my legal rights by signing this form.

Appendix H : (Consent Form)

SUBJECT'S SIGNATURE DATE
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I have carefully explained to the subject the nature of 
the project. I hereby certify that to the best of my 
knowledge the subject understands clearly the nature of her 
participation and her signature is legally valid. A medical 
problem or language or educational barrier has not precluded 
this understanding.

INVESTIGATOR'S SIGNATURE DATE
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Appendix—K: (Graphs: Inter—correlations of Reactancefor Depression Levels)
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Appendix M: (Graphs: Reactance & Locus of Control

Correlations, Regression line and Scatter plot)
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